

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2021

Pre-K Teachers' Perspectives Regarding Support Needed to Meet **State Reading Standards**

Kwe'Shonte Mathews Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Pre-Elementary, Early Childhood, Kindergarten Teacher Education Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Education

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Kwe'Shonte Mathews

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Rebecca Curtis, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty
Dr. Donna Brackin, Committee Member, Education Faculty
Dr. Nancy Williams, University Reviewer, Education Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2021

Abstract

Pre-K Teachers' Perspectives Regarding Support Needed to Meet State Reading Standards

by

Kwe'Shonte Mathews

MA, Walden University, 2016
BS, Sienna Heights University, 2013

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

July 2021

Abstract

Early literacy has been a topic of interest in early childhood education for centuries, but the effects of early literacy teaching practices are an ongoing and unresolved topic amongst early educational programs. The problem was that in urban areas many students read below their expected grade level, preventing them from achieving literacy success. The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing Georgia Early Learning and Development (GELD) Standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. The conceptual framework that guided this study was Vygotsky's sociocultural theory that specifically describes the zone of proximal development. Data was collected from 10 pre-k teachers at five different schools using one on one interviews and was analyzed using thematic coding. Six themes were revealed that included: challenges regarding implementing GELD standards, ways literacy is implemented into lessons, teachers' perceptions regarding GELD, views on students and their levels of literacy, teachers' role in improving literacy, and the teachers' views about curriculum and how it can improve literacy. Results of this study indicated that teachers felt more support is needed in the form of phonemic awareness and promoting literacy was essential inside and outside of the classroom. Implications for social change include identifying needed support to improve literacy teaching practices; thereby, increasing students' literacy rates.

Pre-K Teachers' Perspectives Regarding Support Needed to Meet State Reading Standards

by

Kwe'Shonte Mathews

MA, Walden University, 2016
BS, Sienna Heights University, 2013

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Education

Walden University

July 2021

Dedication

First, giving all honor and praises to God, who without his favor and instilling patience and strength of tenacity, this doctoral journey would not have been possible. My wonderful family who knew I could and would do this before I would. My Wonderful Godmother who helped me along almost every single step of emotional frustration and advice as she went through this as well. My husband O'nes for being so understanding of the time and space I needed to complete this journey. Last, but not the least My chair, Dr. Rebeca Curtis. You were EVERYTHING during this journey, I am truly grateful for you I am in tears writing this because my words cannot express my gratitude to you. I want to say I owe it all to you; thank you for my family and friends who have been with me during this entire process. I love you all so dearly. You all are the real MVP's.

Acknowledgments

To my many family and friends, who are too countless to name, but you know who you are, thanks for believing in me, inspiring me, and encouraging me to finish to the end.

Table of Contents

ist of Tables	V
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
Background	3
Problem Statement	4
Purpose of the Study	6
Research Questions (Qualitative)	7
Conceptual Framework (Qualitative)	7
Nature of the Study	9
Definitions	12
Assumptions	13
Scope and Delimitations	14
Limitations	15
Significance	16
Summary	17
Chapter 2: Literature Review	19
Literature Search Strategy	20
Conceptual Framework	21
Zone of Proximal Development	. 23
Scaffolding	. 24
Sociocultural Theory	. 26
Applications of ZPD for the Classroom	. 27
Developmentally Appropriate Practices	. 29

Literature Review Relate	ed to Key Concepts and Variable	31
Early Literacy Teach	ning Practices and Techniques	32
Literacy Developme	nt	38
Early Literacy Instru	action/Emergent Literacy	42
Professional Develop	pment	45
Teacher Qualification	ons	48
Summary and Conclusion	ons	51
Chapter 3: Research Method	d	53
Role of the Researcher		55
Methodology		56
Participant Selection	1	57
Instrumentation		59
Interviews		60
Interview Protocol		61
Sufficiency		62
Procedures for Recruitm	nent, Participation, and Data Collection	62
Recruitment		62
Participation		63
Data Collection		64
Data Analysis Plan		65
Trustworthiness		68
Credibility		68
Transferability		69

Dependability	70
Confirmability	70
Ethical Procedures	72
Summary	74
Chapter 4: Results	75
Setting	76
Data Collection	76
Data Analysis	78
Themes	80
Results	82
Theme 1: Challenges of Implementing GELD Standards	82
Theme 2: Views on Literacy Incorporated into Lessons	84
Theme 3: Teaching Perceptions of GELD Standards	86
Theme 4: Views on Students and Levels of Literacy	88
Theme 5: Teacher's Role in Improving Literacy Skills	90
Theme 6: Teacher Views about the Curriculum with Emphasis on	
Incorporating Emergent Literacy	92
Evidence of Trustworthiness	94
Credibility	94
Transferability	95
Dependability	95
Confirmability	95
Summary	96

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	97
Interpretation of the Findings	97
Theme 1: Challenges of Implementing GELD Standards	98
Theme 2: Views on Literacy Incorporated into Lessons	100
Theme 3: Teaching Perceptions of GELD Standards	101
Theme 4: Views on Students and Levels of Literacy	101
Theme 5: Teacher's Role in Improving Literacy Skills	102
Theme 6: Teacher Views about the Curriculum with Emphasis on	
Incorporating Emergent Literacy	103
Limitations of the Study	104
Recommendations for Future Research	105
Implications	106
Conclusion	107
References	110
Appendix A Interview Protocol	128

List of Tables

Table 1. Demographics	78
Table 2. Categories Listed by Theme	81

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Emergent literacy skills are critical to a young child's educational accomplishments and success. Often in education, terms relating to the foundation of reading include interchangeable words such as emergent literacy and early literacy (Suggate et al., 2018); however, there is a difference in the terms as foundations in literacy have evolved. Early literacy refers to the knowledge of reading and writing before the practices are learned (Suggate et al., 2018). Emergent literacy is often referenced as the first stages of reading development that encompass knowledge, skills, and outlooks that develop in early childhood (Save the Children, 2020). As educational terms have evolved, emergent literacy now encompasses the first stages of the developmental process, and the term literacy includes all stages of development towards the goal of literacy acquisition (Save the Children, 2020).

Approximately 250 million school-aged children worldwide lack the mastery of literacy skills (Graham & Kelly, 2018). If students entering grade levels kindergarten through the third grade fall behind on literacy skills (i.e., phonological awareness, reading comprehension, or writing), this deficiency can reduce the success rates of students meeting their grade-level expectations (Fonseca, 2017). Implementing early literacy interventions, such as required state standards with an expressed concern in phonemic awareness, should be considered to help students improve their early literacy skills (Fonseca, 2017). Early educators should follow a rigorous instructional plan to ensure the effective teaching of literacy skills (Fonseca, 2017). It is important for students to have a strong literacy skills foundation, and there is a need to identify and teach emergent

literacy skills, such as phonemic awareness, to support educational success (Berrill, 2018). Children who acquire these effective emergent literacy skills in primary grades are more likely to experience better educational, career, and life opportunities in the future (Berrill, 2018).

GELD standards reportedly help educators focus on a discrete set of skills to guide and improve their teaching practices (Georgia Department of Early Learning, 2020). The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. The findings from this study may provide information and guidance to promote positive social change among educational leaders and administrators who seek new ways to support the teaching needs of pre-k educators. Instructors who have extensive knowledge regarding methods and strategies to enhance students' literacy skills are likely to be more effective teachers than those with limited experience (Markussen-Brown et al., 2017).

Chapter 1 presents the background and purpose of this study, which focuses on the importance of having an academic foundation of early literacy skills, specifically phonemic awareness. The background section presents the literature regarding the problem. The conceptual framework used definitions related to the research problem, and the nature of the study was also discussed. Assumptions, the scope of the study, delimitations, and limitations are also presented. Next is the significance of the study,

along with an emphasis on the potential of positive social change for this study. The chapter concludes with a summary and transition to Chapter 2.

Background

The foundation for literacy success is established during a child's primary years (Terrell & Watson, 2018). The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. It is essential for children to acquire a precursory knowledge of reading, to establish a foundation upon which to build their literacy skill sets (Pyle et al., 2018). Pyle et al. (2018) shared how important it is to understand educators' perspectives concerning combinations of pedagogical approaches, which have successfully enhanced students' literacy skills. Similarly, Piasta et al. (2017) expressed the educational value of teachers who use classroom practices to develop the emergent literacy skills of students.

Educators who seek to enhance their classroom lessons regarding emerging literacy skills would benefit from professional development and training in this competency area (Egert et al., 2018). Beschorner and Woodward (2019) shared how educators enhance their teaching skills to advance their practices in early education. Training can provide instructors with a more profound understanding of different methods and practices to present literacy skills (Egert et al., 2018). Professional teaching organizations have recognized the value of GELD standards (Nguyen et al., 2018) and have recommended adjusting standards to consider the successful practice of teaching

literacy (Rohde, 2015). Pyle et al. (2018) noted a need for future research concerning examining effective strategies for the integration of literacy skills into the classroom. In addition to Vygotsky's (1978) zone of proximal development (ZPD) theory, children need to experience developmentally modeled and appropriate literacy instruction compatible with their advancement level (Hume et al., 2016).

Literature exists regarding the changing landscape of early childhood curriculum and accountability (Haslip & Gullo, 2018), and the impact of policy mandates on early childhood curriculum (Gallo-Fox & Cuccuini-Harmon, 2018). A gap in practice was identified concerning pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. Toews and Kurth (2019) indicated a need to examine the influence of literacy models and mandated state standards of literacy teaching practices on educators' efforts to build strong literacy foundations in early childhood.

Problem Statement

During early preschool years, children learn basic literacy skills, which they consistently use throughout their primary grade experience (Dynia et al., 2016). Early childhood educators are generally expected to implement research-based literacy practices to ensure kindergarten readiness (Dynia et al., 2016). The State of Georgia has research-based learning measures known as GELD standards, designed to help teachers create meaningful learning experiences and assist them in writing their lesson plans (Georgia Department of Early Learning, 2020). Georgia's pre-k lottery programs are

required to follow these standards, which align with the Georgia K-12 system (Georgia Department of Early Learning, 2020). The problem was in the state of Georgia where this study takes place, 74% of students are reading below their expected grade level (Holloman, 2019); pre-k students that are behind in emergent literacy skills face challenges achieving literacy success once they reach kindergarten. Consequently, students who acquire low scores in reading face long-term repercussions, including low high school graduation rates (Whitney & Candelaria, 2017).

A study by Park et al. (2015) found students who demonstrated strong reading skills in preschool had an 88% chance of being proficient readers in primary grades. However, students who exhibited poor reading skills in preschool had an 87% chance of not excelling in primary grades (Park et al., 2015). According to the Department of Education in Georgia, only 42% of children are competent in reading by third grade (Percy, 2019). The National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP, 2019) attested 35% of the children in fourth grade, who were tested nationwide, scored at a basic level for reading in the United States. Haslip (2018) noted that a strong foundation in reading is essential to reading competence; therefore, the language and literacy children acquire during preschool, with specific instruction, such as phonological and print awareness, are maintained through first grade. Similarly, Kaminski and Powell-Smith (2017) identified that preschoolers often have future success in literacy when provided a strong foundation of emergent literacy skills. Hendi and Aswami (2018) determined that, while monitoring preschool classroom observations, teachers did not adhere to the curriculum by implementing early literacy skill development, such as phonemic awareness. The current

study was appropriate to address a gap in practice regarding the support pre-k teachers need in meeting challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching literacy, specifically phonemic awareness.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. Researchers have indicated the need for a deeper understanding of the effectiveness of literacy teaching practices with a focus on early literacy success (Dynia et al., 2016; Hendi & Aswami, 2018; Saracho, 2017). Exploring the phenomenon of this study offers an understanding regarding educators' perspectives concerning the support they need to meet the challenges associated with applying the GELD standards when implementing phonemic awareness instruction. According to Caron et al. (2017), the Georgia Planning Educational Activities for Children (PEACH) provides resources to all early childhood teachers to assist with lesson planning using GELD standards. Standard CLL.6 in GELD standards describes one of the standards located under communication, language, literacy (CLL) and focuses on phonological awareness. Although pre-k teachers are aware of these standards that support early literacy, there is still a large reading gap in Georgia's urban areas (Holloman, 2019). Therefore, a gap in practice was identified, and the findings from this study contribute to the literature to help address this gap.

Research Questions (Qualitative)

The following research question guided my study:

RQ1: What are pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD Standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness?

Conceptual Framework (Qualitative)

The conceptual framework for this study was Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory, which supports learning in the ZPD. Vygotsky's sociocultural theory contributes to research regarding early childhood education, especially in the areas of language and literacy. Vygotsky's sociocultural theory of ZPD presents a process that highlights the distance between an individual's current level of intelligence and their potential intellectual level (Saracho, 2017). Further, this theory has a focus on a child's achievement abilities, expounding upon the areas in which a child would need assistance and, perhaps, modeling from an instructor (Saracho, 2017). This type of assistance is considered scaffolding, which encourages a child's improvement and forward movement. Regarding scaffolding, a child's development expands because the task goal is halted.

Language and literacy skills emerge early in a child's life and continue to develop, which coincides with Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory that discusses how children learn in the ZPD (Saracho, 2017). Literacy is a skill that can be nourished with practice, including literacy-related play, shared story reading, and other relevant literacy experiences when students explore their natural environments, which may or may not require a teacher (McLeod, 2019). If pre-k teachers implemented mandated state

standards, such as the GELD standards, into their teaching practices appropriately, they could provide students the opportunity to learn socially, to learn through conversation, and to scaffold instruction while the student is in the ZPD (Ensar, 2014; Saracho, 2017).

My research question was designed to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory described the ZPD, where Vygotsky portrayed children's need to explore their environments throughout the day to learn effectively. Analyzing pre-k teachers' perspectives who used GELD standards in their daily teaching practices, I used open coding to examine and classify data into themes. During my analysis of data, I also reviewed the interviews from participants' responses for recurrent words, phrases, or statements.

According to Haslip (2018), if a pre-k program richly incorporated early literacy skills, their students may inhabit early literacy skills when they enter kindergarten. When children learn phonemic awareness skills, they learn prereading skills (Groth, 2020). Conducting thorough interviews and subsequent data analysis addressed the research question. The research question was designed to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD Standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. The conceptual framework was discussed more extensively in Chapter 2.

Nature of the Study

The nature of the study was to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. Using a basic qualitative approach was appropriate for this study, as it supported exploring perspectives and alternative points of view (see Creswell & Poth, 2018). The target phenomenon was pre-k teachers' perceptions. Merriam and Tisdell (2016) explained that a basic qualitative approach could be used in myriad studies to add the value of understanding to explore the target phenomenon.

When considering literacy teaching practices for this study, it was important to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. Hence, a qualitative approach helped reveal participants' views regarding an issue (see Creswell & Poth, 2018). This basic qualitative design allowed for a deeper connection and understanding of different schools' varying practices to teach early literacy skills. A quantitative approach was not sufficient to gather the participants' immersive perspectives, given the nature of this study did not lend itself to definitive and measurable variables common to quantitative approaches to studies (see Creswell & Poth, 2018). Therefore, a qualitative, rather than a quantitative design, was more suitable for understanding and describing pre-k teachers' perspectives.

The research setting included five pre-k programs within a large urban school district located in the state of Georgia. Each of the five pre-k sites was comprised of two

pre-k classrooms with one teacher and an assistant teacher. Each participant was a certified educator with a child development associate credential (CDA), and at least a bachelor's degree, preferably in education. In this study, a purposive sampling technique was used to select 10 certified pre-k teachers in a large urban school district located in the state of Georgia who use the GELD standards in their instructional practices and have taught for a minimum of 2 years. Purposive sampling was most appropriate because the intent of the study was to gather data from applicable participants who can contribute to answering the research question (Ravitch & Carl, 2016). I selected the first 10 pre-k teachers who met the criteria of 2 years' pre-k teacher experience in the state of Georgia using GELD standards and were currently employed fulltime at one of the approved school locations. Each participant was a certified educator with a CDA and at least a bachelor's degree in education. More than 10 people did not respond to my recruitment process, so no additional individuals were placed on a waiting list.

According to Merriam and Tisdell (2016), a small sample size is appropriate for qualitative studies if data saturation is reached. Semistructured interviews were used to gather data from 10 pre-k teachers. Data from the interview responses were analyzed and transcribed through a reciprocated consideration of phrases used within the interview transcripts. To triangulate the data and increase the validation of the study, data from the interviews, member checks, and the expert reviewer were compared. The expert reviewer examined the results to help prevent any biases that I might have had during the data analysis process. I also reviewed any notes taken before, during, and after the interviews gathered in a journal to avoid biases.

In qualitative research, reflective journals are used as a tool to encourage self-reflection and explore how one's personal experiences can affect a study's outcomes (Bashan & Holsblat, 2017). I used this journal to record the body language of the participants that were observed during the interview process. An audit trail is a qualitative approach used to confirm a research finding (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). As part of the audit trail, the journal was an evolving and steadily growing document that allowed me to visualize, acknowledge, and create transparency during the research process. I used a reflective journal to capture my experiences, thoughts, opinions, and perceptions during the interview process. This reflective journal also assisted me in keeping my biases in check. Several data collection and reflective strategies were employed to capture the distinct aspects of the phenomenon using multiple sources of data (Merriam, 2014), including the interview transcripts and journal notations.

For this study, a member check process was used to ensure the data collected was a true representation of the information provided by the participants. Member checking involved sending the 10 pre-k teachers a draft copy of the study's findings, following analysis, to check for the accuracy of my interpretation of the data. Also, I assessed the journal notes recorded during the interview processes and the feedback provided by the expert reviewer. Having an expert reviewer added validity to my study. Selecting an expert reviewer involved asking a professional in education who holds a doctorate degree, outside of the study participants, to review the findings from the study to ensure a correct interpretation of the data after the participants reviewed the draft copy of the results. Participants' personal information remained anonymous during this process, and

the expert reviewer only reviewed the data analysis after it was complete. The expert reviewer did not know the participants' real names, as each participant was assigned a pseudonym. All three of these processes, using member checks, an expert reviewer, and a reflective journal, created an audit trail of my data that helped increase the validation of my study (see Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Further discussion of the data analysis process was presented in Chapter 3.

Definitions

Communication, Language, and Literacy (CLL): CLL standards of GELDS cover expectations of literacy development that support how a child understands the relationships to hear words and sentences to form a comprehension and communicate using the spoken and written language (Georgia Department of Early Learning, 2020).

Early literacy: Early literacy differs from emergent literacy, as this term refers to the knowledge of reading and writing before the skills are learned by the students (Suggate et al., 2018).

Emergent literacy: A coined phrase of the 1980s, Emergent literacies are skills needed for children, birth to five, to learn to read. These skills consist of recognizing print, phonological awareness, oral language, and vocabulary (Heilmann et al., 2019).

Georgia Early Learning Developmental Standards (GELD): GELD standards are a research-based set of early learning standards used by most preschools in the state of Georgia. The purpose of these standards is to promote experiences of learning in a high-quality format to encourage student success when matriculating to primary grades from a preschool learning environment (Georgia Department of Early Learning, 2020).

Literacy: The term literacy has evolved from the original term of emergent literacy and is used to include all stages of development towards literacy acquisition and self-sufficient reading (Save the Children, 2020).

Literacy instruction: Instruction that is strategical and involves skills and strategies to help students learn to read. Strategies and skills may include teaching phonics, fluency, and vocabulary (Oliveira et al., 2019).

Phonological awareness: Phonological awareness includes the manipulation of aspects of oral language such as syllables, rhymes, and onsets (Piasta, 2016). Phonemic awareness involves developing a child's ability to hear and manipulate different sounds through verbalization. This skill is a major predictor of future reading success. Phonemic awareness is a skill usually assessed early in a child's learning experience during school (i.e., pre-k or kindergarten), but this skillset can also be used with older children who may have trouble reading (Groth, 2020).

Scaffolding: Scaffolding consists of a sequence of steps an educator should follow to help students achieve literacy skill development (Saracho, 2017).

Zone of Proximal Development (ZPD): The ZPD involves the skills a student can achieve with or without a teacher's help (Vygotsky, 1978).

Assumptions

Assumptions are often made in scholarly research, supporting the research design and focus (Creswell & Poth, 2018; Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). One assumption for this study was that all participants provided factual responses during the semistructured interviews regarding their teaching practices. This assumption was necessary because the

participant's contributions were essential to the validity of the evidence collected. A second assumption was that all teachers provide literacy activities as part of their curriculum while using GELD standards. A third assumption was that pre-k teachers work with 4 to 5-year-old children. Each participant selected for this study needed to meet the criteria of being a pre-k teacher in a large urban school district located in the state of Georgia had a minimum of 2 years' experience teaching pre-k and used GELD standards to teach literacy. As research assumptions support the focus of the study, it was necessary to assume participants had relevant interests and experiences that would help answer the research question (see Creswell & Poth, 2018).

Scope and Delimitations

There is an expectation that early educators establish the foundation of literacy practices to ensure strong literacy skills and reading success for students (Hendi & Aswami, 2018). The scope of this study involved exploring pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. There was a need for literature regarding how pre-k teachers perceive challenges implementing state-mandated literacy standards, like GELD standards, to help with the enhancement of lessons regarding literacy skills, and the support they needed to teach. GELD standards are only used in Georgia early learning centers, specifically 3-, 4-, and 5-year-olds. Understanding pre-k teachers' perspectives regarding Georgia's research-based learning standards (i.e., GELD standards) may

provide information that can improve the instructional practices of pre-k teachers who teach skills to help students reach emergent literacy goals.

There were several delimitations involved with this study. The first delimitation involved the setting. The research was delimited to five specific research sites during this study, selected because of their proximity to the school district near my home. The second delimitation involved the participants. The participants were delimited to teachers of pre-k students who had a minimum of 2 years' experience using GELD standards. These delimitations prevented the generalization of findings to other geographical locations; however, as this study aimed to explore perspectives, generalization was not a priority.

To support the selected scope and delimitations of the study, transferability was necessary. In qualitative research, transferability is achieved by providing detailed information about the study findings (Amankwaa, 2016). Transferability was supported by maintaining accurate documents; however, transferability is determined by the reader. For this study, I documented detailed information supporting the transferability of the research.

Limitations

The limitations can sometimes be beyond the researcher's control (Creswell & Poth, 2018). The interview questions used during the data collection process were limited based on the teachers' personal views and experiences, rather than answers based on the knowledge of research. Another limitation included the specificity of the location of this study, given research was conducted at five different schools near where I live, which

narrowed the depth of the data collection. In addition, using self-reports from the participants was limited because they could be biased. According to Malterud (2001), in qualitative studies, biases can also be subjected to the researcher, and that the study is obligated by the researcher to present data evidence findings without experience, opinions, and personal biases to avoid clouded judgments. My data analysis plan was subject to direct the flow of research interviews to avoid biases.

Purposive sampling was used in this study, which limited the population outside of the local group. Selecting 10 pre-k teachers with a minimum of 2 years' experience and certification in teaching in the state of Georgia using GELD standards was also a limitation. This technique was used to focus on the attributes of a specific group of people (see Creswell & Poth, 2018). Therefore, the participants, although limited, had relevant experiences that contributed to the study findings. My professional experiences in education also presented a limitation of bias. Reasonable measures to address limitations may include using an expert reviewer to check my results, which assisted me in monitoring my biases.

Significance

In this study, I attempted to address a current gap in educational practice regarding pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. The GELD standards were created to provide a framework for and a holistic view of emergent literacy for preschool teachers (Nguyen, 2018). These standards served as a guide, along with the conceptual

framework, when asking questions during the interview about teaching practices. By identifying pre-k teachers' perspectives of needed support from challenges they face implementing GELD standards, early educators could use this information to enhance, modify, or make changes to their pre-k curriculum. The findings from my study could help pre-k teachers teach literacy more holistically and increase their lesson plans promoting literacy, especially phonemic awareness (see Kaminski & Powell-Smith, 2016). These changes could result in positive social change by creating more collaborations among teachers, which could lead to new standards in early literacy instruction, specifically phonemic awareness. My study results may provide early childhood educators with information that could lead to changes in lesson planning, subsequently incorporating effective strategies in emergent literacy instruction (see Kaminski & Powell-Smith, 2016). In addition, if pre-k teachers make changes to their lesson plans, this could potentially improve literacy skills in children, specifically phonemic awareness, and decrease the reading gap in large urban areas of Georgia.

Summary

The research presented in Chapter 1 identified need to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. Also presented was the importance of emergent literacy skills in predicting future reading success. There is a need for pre-k teachers to exemplify effective literacy teaching practices such as phonemic awareness, which aligns with the GELD standards. In Georgia,74% of students are reading below their expected grade

level (Holloman, 2019); pre-k students that are behind in emergent literacy skills face challenges achieving literacy success once they reach kindergarten. As a result of limited existing research regarding GELD standards and teacher perspectives, this study aimed to fill the gap in practice regarding pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. This study contributes to the body of knowledge needed to address the problem of student literacy achievement as they reach kindergarten.

Chapter 2 presents a detailed review of the literature. Information is provided regarding the conceptual framework of the study, including language and literacy skills, ZPD, applications of ZPD in the classroom, and developmentally appropriate practices. Key variables and concepts related to literacy skills are also presented. Information was presented regarding early literacy teaching practices, literacy development, professional development, and teacher qualifications. The chapter concludes with a summary that transitions to Chapter 3.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

This chapter provides a review of literature as it relates to meeting the challenges of implementing GELD standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. This study was important because it allowed teachers to share their perspectives regarding the significance of literacy development in early education classrooms. Teachers play an important role to children's development in early childhood classroom environments when it comes to emergent literacy (Putman, 2017). Therefore, the study results could provide early educators with information that could lead to changes in lesson planning; subsequently, incorporating effective strategies in literacy instruction (see Kaminski & Powell-Smith, 2016).

For decades, experts have tried to determine the best way to teach reading in classrooms (Shea & Roberts, 2016). Early educators are usually expected to incorporate research-based literacy practices to ensure reading readiness when students enter primary grades (Hendi & Aswami, 2018). In the 1980s, emergent literacy evolved and became a vital component of the preschool curriculum, with research supporting its use (Meacham et al., 2019). Over many years, the educational recommendations of three professional organizations regarding emergent learning led to the establishment of literacy models or standards, which encompass all necessary literacy skills (Eke et al., 2020). Literacy models were established to help teachers demonstrate skills and strategies in different ways by providing opportunities for students, using procedural and interactive skills (Rohde, 2015).

In Chapter 2, I provided insight into the effectiveness of early literacy instruction and the GELD standards, which was used to support this study. The research presented in this literature review coincided with teachers' experiences regarding their perceptions of the effectiveness of literacy instruction and literacy models, which have been used to help guide teaching practices. I discussed Vygotsky's sociocultural theory of ZPD. In addition, I highlighted relevant topics identified throughout the literature review, including (a) early literacy teaching practices and techniques, (b) literacy development, (c) early literacy instruction, (d) professional development, and (e) teacher qualifications. Chapter 2 concludes with a summary and a transition to the next chapter.

Literature Search Strategy

Multiple databases were used during the search strategy to support this basic qualitative study. These databases included the Walden Library, EBSCO, Education Resource Information Center (ERIC), SAGE, Google Scholar, ProQuest, PsycINFO, National Institute of Early Education Research, and the National Association for the Education of Young Children (NAEYC). The literature review for this study encompassed a variety of search words and phrases correlated with the study's purpose, problem statement, and research questions. The following key terms were used to search peer-reviewed articles in the academic databases: early literacy instruction, early literacy teaching strategies, perceptions and experiences of teachers teaching early literacy, early childhood literacy, literacy teaching practices in early education, teacher qualifications, and teachers' philosophies on emergent literacy. These key terms were selected based on the focus and connection of the conceptual framework, the problem, and the purpose of

the study. All efforts were made to locate current and relevant peer-reviewed, full-text articles with a low percentage of articles that were written prior to 2016 and most articles published between the years 2016 and 2020. Based on the keywords used, some older peer-reviewed journals were deemed appropriate due to the historical significance for the study and were used as supporting sources.

Conceptual Framework

Saracho (2017) suggested that by using theory, purpose, and practice, young children could be involved with vigorous language development opportunities to guide them into becoming competent readers. Phonemic awareness is an essential component to the successful gains of reading and writing, allowing readers to understand how words are composed of individual sounds. These individual sounds are called phonemes, the ability to manipulate sounds (Piasta, 2016). A focus on phonemic awareness aligned with Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory that defines the ZPD where children need to experience developmentally modeled and appropriate literacy instruction compatible with their advancement level (Hume et al., 2016). The heart of ZPD is allowing children to become self-regulated learners by placing instructions on the teacher's part to assist and guide the learner's intellectual developments through planned collaborative activities for phonemic awareness. McLeod (2019) evaluated the emphasis of Vygotsky's role in language development with the belief that infants can learn language skills. During a child's first year, they learn many concepts necessary for the foundation of functional language (McLeod, 2019). Children tend to obtain knowledge in an educational setting through interaction with peers and teachers. Vygotsky believed that through active

engagement, children learn the process of reading and, thus, acquire this skill. Knowledge then develops, which ensures long term academic success. Within developmentally appropriate environments, literacy instruction and development will flourish into standard literacy. As children learn through active engagement, teachers should not only engage but observe children during their interactions throughout the day to support and further expand their ZPD. When children increase their developmental skills, teachers can then slowly separate their support from the student (Vygotsky, 1978).

Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory designated ZPD as the place where children can learn, the conceptual framework for this study. Vygotsky's sociocultural theory purported children learn best in the ZPD. As discussed in Chapter 1, CLL.6 in GELD describes one of the standards located under CLL and focuses on phonological awareness (Georgia Department of Early Learning, 2020). Phonemic awareness is just a subcategory under phonological awareness, but not listed within the GELD standards' cards. In other words, educators are expected to ensure the success of phonemic awareness via the main teaching standard of phonological awareness which is listed under CLL.6 standard. Although pre-k teachers are aware of these standards that support early literacy there is still a large reading gap in large urban areas located in the state of Georgia (Holloman, 2019). The ZPD presents a process that shows the distance between an individual's current level of intelligence and their potential intellectual level (Saracho, 2017). The ZPD is critical when determining a child's level of development when reinforced by an adult (Eun, 2019). Also, the ZPD expands a child's achievement abilities during instances when the child needs assistance and, perhaps, modeling from the

instructor (Saracho, 2017). Language and literacy skills emerge early in a child's life, and these skills continually develop, which coincide with the sociocultural theory that defines the ZPD (Saracho, 2017).

Literacy is a skill that can be cultivated with practice such as literacy-related play, shared story reading, and other related literacy experiences that explore the natural environment of children, which may or may not require a teacher (McLeod, 2019). To address gaps in literacy instruction in the early childhood setting, opportunities provided to pre-k students are needed, with a specific focus on literacy development practices (McLeod, 2019). As Saracho (2017) noted, assessment and modeling are essential functions of the educator in relation to developing literacy skills. The knowledge of a child's ZPD assists adults with scaffolding early learning activities in the educational or home environment (McLeod, 2019). Therefore, scaffolding can only be effective if teachers know and understand how to teach it properly, so the scaffolding does not hinder students' learning (McLeod, 2019). To help improve the intellect of students, Vygotsky reconstructed the method for ZPD, connecting it to scaffolding (McLeod, 2019). Saracho (2017) highlighted how pre-k teachers that understand the value of scaffolding to effectively model language and literacy skills can offer students opportunities to succeed and develop.

Zone of Proximal Development

Vygotsky (1978) designed the ZPD, which allows time for young children to learn a new skill or meaning (Putman, 2017; Veraksa et al., 2016). Vygotsky's ZPD is the interval between a child's current intellectual level and potential intellectual level.

According to Vygotsky, cognitive learning is a continual process that involves moving from a current intellectual level to a higher one. Teachers should encourage a child's ZPD by facilitating intellectual activities, supporting their connections to past experiences, promoting social connections, and encouraging children to be innovative (Veraksa et al., 2016). Vygotsky expressed the need for more adult guidance during the process of scaffolding the children's lessons, to produce a strong written and oral language of early literacy skills in the home and school environments. While in school, the knowledge of a child's ZPD assists teachers to scaffold early learning activities (Veraksa et al., 2016). Scaffolding and guidance can be developed by the pre-k educator offering support for developing early literacy skills in various environments.

The ZPD is part of Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory. Vygotsky's sociocultural theory is an area of learning development that occurs when a student is given direct assistance from a teacher or a peer (McLeod, 2019). ZPD measures the gap between a child's competence level (the level at which a student can work independently) and their potential development level (level of development, with the help of a teacher), which leads to the need for scaffolding (Ho & Lau, 2018). Scaffolding is essential to a child's learning and development (Ho & Lau, 2018). Scaffolding is needed to help develop the student's skills (Ho & Lau, 2018), and pre-k educators are essential to ensure that lessons and activities are developed using a scaffolding approach.

Scaffolding

Scaffolding is a strategy used in most preschool education classrooms to modify a task based on the skills of a student (Saracho, 2017). The cornerstone of scaffolding lies

within the work of Vygotsky (1978), who theorized that a young child is more experienced and obtains more knowledge by interacting with peers, teachers, and parents. These interactions are vital components of a child's success (McLeod, 2019). Vygotsky introduced the concept of scaffolding to describe the contingency of support, which helps children improve their skills beyond their capacity (Bruner, 1981). Rohde (2015) suggested that preschool teachers may need to differentiate language instruction in their classrooms, given children with relatively low language skills would require different instructional support than children with higher language skills. Scaffolding could be used as a teaching strategy in an unbalanced skillset situation (Saracho, 2017). Many educators use educational learning standards as the basis for lesson scaffolding.

A teacher may scaffold their lessons based on students' skill levels and needs (Bruner, 1981). A child's ZPD involves a skill or proficiency that a child cannot fulfill without a teacher's or peer's support (Bruner, 1981). For instance, if a student knows all their alphabet letters but cannot read or write words (even with guidance), the student will need assistance reading and writing (Bruner, 1981). With a teacher's help, the student can learn how to read and write shorter words based on their ZPD (Bruner, 1981; McLeod, 2019). Young children learn new skills and concepts daily, so a more manageable approach for a teacher is to use instructional scaffolding inside the classroom. This could be helpful, given that students are exposed to what they learn, frequently, and through social interactions (Bruner, 1981; Saracho, 2017). If a teacher understands a student's ZPD, they can adapt the scaffolding teaching methods with the student in many subjects, including reading and writing (Bruner, 1981).

Scaffolding can be supported in many ways in the classroom to aid in student development. The benefits of scaffolding include motivating students and correcting student errors, which lead to important realizations (Saracho, 2017). Children need scaffolds to help them reach higher levels, and then assistance should be removed, gradually, so the student feels a sense of independence (Bruner, 1981). When scaffolds are well constructed, opportunities are presented for student learning to be optimized. Scaffolds facilitate student independence with the help of teachers as well as simply being in an environment surrounded by social interactions (Bruner, 1981).

Sociocultural Theory

According to Vygotsky (1978), children acquire most of their learning through social interactions with other children who are already skilled in those areas. A child can model behaviors they observe other children do or even follow verbal directions from other children (Bluiett, 2018). A child normally learns their language, actions, and instructions from parents, peers, and teachers, and acquired information is used as a guide for their behavior (Bluiett, 2018; Sheridan & Gjems, 2017). Most of a child's literacy gain is gathered by learning during their social interactions or from their home environments (Perry et al., 2018). Social interactions occur and pre-k educators can use these interactions to encourage desired behaviors.

According to Vygotsky (1978), a child is completely dependent upon the people around them until they learn to be independent. Vygotsky shared that his sociocultural theory starts through interaction and when the actual interaction starts. Children imitate behavior and information they receive and observe from others, and they transform this

input into their learning processes (Bluiett, 2018). Vygotsky noted that when students and teachers interact, they can create dynamic partnerships that encourage learning.

Vygotsky's research, regarding social interactions, asserted that exchanges of information support the learning process.

Applications of ZPD for the Classroom

Once a teacher fully understands which scaffolding approach is most appropriate for their student, they can develop a child's ZPD (Putman, 2017). There are many applications of ZPD that can benefit students during early education. For instance, teachers could use ZPD during small group sessions (Putman, 2017). All children in the classroom are typically on different levels, developmentally, and some children are skilled enough to complete tasks independently (Morrison, 2015). During small groups, a teacher can support and assist a child who needs guidance until the child can complete the task on their own (Putman, 2017). The GELD standards provide support for teachers to fully understand emergent literacy as an interactive process for skill building (Nguyen et al., 2018). Teachers can better facilitate emergent literacy in the classrooms if they have access to a model such as the GELD standards (Nguyen et al., 2018). Pre-k educators often use planning time to develop plans using standards, practices, and fundamental literacy skills that have been effectively used in the past.

Fundamental literacy skills, such as reading, writing, speaking, and listening, need to be effectively incorporated into children's language and literacy programs (Rohde, 2015). If early education teachers implement the GELD standards appropriately, educators could provide students with the opportunity to learn socially, to learn through

conversation, and to scaffold instruction (Saracho, 2017). The GELD standards present literacy in a holistic manner, which supports Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory, highlights the need for children to explore throughout the day to learn (Guseva & Solononovich, 2017). According to Fonseca (2017), if a pre-k program is rich in early literacy skill-building, which aligns with the GELD standards, then students may acquire the necessary early literacy skills to succeed when entering kindergarten. Recognition of early learning styles has been articulated in previous research studies since emergent literacy was introduced. Copple and Bredekamp (2008) noted how, since 1966, emergent literacy had developed further into existing models of emergent literacy, focusing on discrete skills without the acknowledgment of the environment children are surrounded by developmentally appropriate practice (DAP). Emergent literacy, a phrased coined in the 1980s, helped define the different stages of literacy development (Whitehurst & Lonigan, 1998). Emergent literacy helped support the necessary preliminary skills for children birth to five, to become successful readers and writers (Copple & Bredekamp, 2008). Since this advancement, research has evolved and become more complex regarding emergent literacy; therefore, resulting in standards, such as GELD standards, that has specific definitions of CLL. Rohde (2015) revealed that a child's capability to develop emergent literacy skills depends on their gateway to literacy experiences, and the experts from whom they learn these skills.-Emergent literacy was based on the theory that children acquire literacy skills before they are taught to formally read and write (McLeod, 2019). For example, literacy research supports the idea that scribbles, doodles, and drawing pictures are first steps towards reading and writing, as are recognition of signs

and symbols (Sheridan, 2009). If children birth to five are provided experiences that promote emergent or early literacy skills, a foundation that leads to building literacy skills, such as reading, can form (Save the Children, 2020). Pre-k educators can assess a child's development to determine progress and promotion.

Sometimes, literacy is promoted based on a child's knowledge (Farley et al., 2017). Educators often teach literacy skills according to what the children already know, rather than enhancing their literacy skills (Brown et al., 2015). One practice that can be implemented is developmentally appropriate practices (DAP), a model required in some early learning programs, in which teachers are required to determine daily classroom instructions based on the knowledge of the child's development (Brown et al., 2015). DAP is a fundamental model used in early childhood classrooms, relying on how children should be taught and treated as individuals (Farley et al., 2017).

Developmentally Appropriate Practices

Developmentally appropriate practice (DAP) is an intentional teaching approach promoted and observed through active learning environments, such as small groups, learning centers, and recess (Brown et al., 2015). Many children develop in an anticipated manner (Bakken et al., 2017). DAP uses the knowledge of a child's development, including their age, individuality, social and cultural appropriateness, characteristics, and experiences, to make the best decisions during teaching to promote the child's learning and development (Betawi & Jabbar, 2019). By observing, documenting development, and providing an active learning environment for children, teachers can make decisions and further a child's developmental progress by resolving conflicts (Bakken et al., 2017).

The National Association for the Education of Young Children (NAEYC, 2009) suggested that teachers meet the needs of students by utilizing developmentally appropriate practices. DAP ensures that early learning programs uses research and evidence-based practices to effectively meet the needs of the children in the classrooms (NAEYC, 2009). NAEYC (2009) also provided educators in the early education field strategies for teaching young children developmentally appropriate practices to use as an approach to educating those children, based on theory and practice. NAEYC (2009) attested those children learn best when techniques are taught in ways that cater to their individual needs and abilities. The DAP guidelines address five key areas, including a) evaluating children's development and learning, b) teaching to intensify learning and development, c) planning curriculum to achieve important goals, d) establishing a caring community of learners, and e) cultivating mutual relationships with families (NAEYC, 2009). NAEYC highlights teaching practices presented through literacy. Merging DAP with learning theories can provide learning opportunities for children participating in high-quality early childhood programs (Colker & Koralek, 2018; Lim, 2015; NAEYC, 2009). DAP guidelines exist to promote teaching methods that cater to children's developmental needs through individual learning (NAEYC, 2009).

Teachers must arrange their classroom environments, so they provide appropriate ways to teach children according to their matched stage of development (Betawi & Jabbar, 2019). Understanding a child's strengths and weaknesses allow educators to develop ideas and learning opportunities for each child (Betawi & Jabbar, 2019).

Developmentally appropriate practice supports Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory of

cognitive development and a child's ZPD. Physical environments can help facilitate a child's prior knowledge while expanding their ZPD. This assertion supports the constructivist's belief that learners construct their knowledge through interactions within their environment, which stimulates and challenges their thinking (Betawi & Jabbar, 2019). This study was needed to address a gap in practice regarding the support pre-k teachers need meeting challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching emergent literacy, specifically phonemic awareness.

Literature Review Related to Key Concepts and Variable

This section of the literature expands on the knowledge of researchers concerning strategies, factors, and practices which provide support for early education classrooms. The viewpoints shared during this study from the teachers provides valuable insight, as early educators' perspectives relate to the purpose of my study. Key concepts guided this study through the exploration of early pre-k teachers' perspectives regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching emergent literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. The key concepts also guided the exploration of how the standards affect emergent literacy skills, such as phonemic awareness, in their classrooms. Pre-k teachers' perspectives helped to understand the problem of the study, which concerned literacy achievement before reaching kindergarten. The key concepts, derived from relevant topics identified in the literature review, include a) early literacy teaching practices and techniques, b) literacy development, c) early literacy instruction, d) professional development, and e) teacher qualifications. The quality of education should be a consideration for all early childhood programs (Falenchuk et al., 2017). The

following sections present information regarding the five key concepts found in the literature, which guided and supported this study.

Early Literacy Teaching Practices and Techniques

The first concept guiding this study was early childhood literacy teaching practices and techniques. Practices and techniques examined the strategies teachers use in their classroom practices to improve emergent literacy skills (Piesta et al., 2020). When informing educators of teaching practices and supporting children's literacy development, their language and literacy knowledge need to be considered (Piesta et al., 2020). An educator's knowledge of learning literacy provides support for instructional practice as a tool to relate to children's learning (Piesta et al., 2020).

Early childhood education curriculum has evolved over the years, and many modifications have been made to language and literacy skills (Saracho, 2017).

Understanding which practices and techniques are effective is essential to early education. As Saracho (2017) suggested, the strategies and activities teachers use in their lesson plans can help improve children's literacy. Relevant to this study, Saracho (2017) defined what is developmentally appropriate to model in pre-k classrooms for literacy performances. Initially, teachers were not allowed to use print knowledge inside of their classrooms, given the concerns of children reading ahead of their time (Saracho, 2017). This former practice was based on Gesell's (1940) theory regarding development and maturation. It is essential for researchers and educators to be aware of these changes and to improve their own skills and knowledge for the betterment of their programs (Saracho, 2017). Saracho (2017) suggested that children's language and literacy development

mature with the practice of literacy skills, adult interactions, and a child's learning environment.

With a focus on state standards and policies, Jung and Han's (2013) research supported the exploration of the effects of mandated practices. Jung and Han considered factors related to kindergarten reading skills by investigating reading scores. These factors included teachers' efforts, students' minority statuses, and learning outside of school (Jung & Han, 2013). Findings revealed teachers who exerted more effort when teaching literacy techniques yielded better reading results from their students than students who had only read more frequently outside of school (Jung & Han, 2013).

D'Agostino and Rodgers (2017), who reported reading achievement data collected in three different years (2009–2010, 2011–2012, and 2014–2015), indicated that students improved in reading literacy skills given recent shifts in instructional policies and practices.

Bassok et al. (2016) recognized that changes to instructional policies and practices had transformed kindergarten into the new first grade regarding literacy achievement.

Over a 12-year period, research concerning the creation of literacy profiles for students learning to read indicated that more improvements are needed during early childhood education, as students reach kindergarten and first grade (Bassok et al., 2016). Bassok et al. used nationally represented data sets to document the comparison of students' academic levels when they entered kindergarten in 2010 to the levels for students who entered kindergarten in 1998 (Bassok et al., 2016). Bassok et al. shared new policies were

established, as findings indicated that students often entered kindergarten with more math and literacy skills than they did in the nineties.

According to Snow and Matthews (2016), there are some effective instructional methods for teaching literacy. Teachers create learning opportunities using vocabulary, fluency, comprehension, phonics, and phonemic awareness skills in the early grades of pre-k through fourth grade (Snow & Matthews, 2016). My study focused on phonemic awareness. Phonemic awareness indicates a student's ability to employ sounds in a word (Saracho, 2017). An example of building phonemic awareness is demonstrated in the research of Bulat (2017). Children need to recognize individual sounds in one word. A teacher may ask, "What is the first sound in Red?" The children should respond with a statement such as," the first sound in red is /r/." Educators who teach early literacy expect students to learn 26 uppercase letters and sounds and 26 lowercase letters and sounds, with equates to 104 basic associations. The goal of phonemic awareness is for all students to acquire the literacy skills needed to read and comprehend independently (Bulat, 2017). Bulat argued educators should provide direct teaching, feedback, and verbal communication to their students. Snow and Matthews (2016) suggested that children's literacy skills can improve over time by evaluating and introducing practices which can be varied and matched, rather than having a complex program implemented as a single practice.

Farrell and Ives (2014) presented a case study that reflected the classroom practices of English as a second language (ESL) teachers' beliefs about reading. The case study addressed preschool English teachers' practices in early literacy instruction (Farrell

& Ives, 2014). Results from this case study indicated that early literacy skills contributed to teachers' reflections, classroom practices, and explorations (Farrell & Ives, 2014). Participant teachers from the study built strong foundations based on their reflections and classroom practices (Farrell & Ives, 2014). As teachers reflected, they became more aware of the impact their beliefs had on their classroom practices (Farrell & Ives, 2014). Farrell and Ives shared findings regarding teachers' beliefs and noted that participants emphasized the importance of practicing early literacy instruction, using evidence-based research. The findings from this study could help-fill the gap in practice about literacy instruction.

Cress and Holm (2017) discussed the concerns of kindergarten teachers who were obligated to teach the common core standards as a part of their instructional curriculum. In their research, they shared how core standards are essential when encouraging rigor within the classroom. Standards provide a foundation for educational curriculum, and Cress and Holm (2017) stressed how, in kindergarten, core standards could help educators understand the pedagogical and developmental knowledge of writing in primary education. Kostelnik et al. (2019) acknowledged some concerns of early learning standards, which need to be considered when using the common core in early education. It was asserted that the standards should have been more thoughtfully planned, the planning for instruction and the methodology should be the focus, and support for early childhood programs, teachers, and families should be the foundation of support for implementation and practice (Kostelnik et al., 2019). Suggestions from Kostelnik et al. included recommending techniques regarding curriculum development and teaching,

ensuring all children learn. One suggested way to amplify their curriculum would be to create learning environments throughout the classroom (e.g., print words and pictures on chart paper regarding what children are learning) for children to foster and develop their skills (Kostelnik et al., 2019). In addition to the practical application of teaching standards, teachers should understand the concept of scaffolding. The use of the scaffolding technique can help students develop their writing skills and guard their learning by teaching them what they know then building their confidence level by incorporating new skills (Cress & Holm, 2017; Kostelnik et al., 2019).

Another practice teachers could use to educate young children regarding literacy development is the organization of technology (Sofkova et al., 2017). Sofkova et al. explained how transforming the traditional approach to print-based instruction into digital formats could provide supportive literacy instruction. In Sofkova et al.'s research, teacher participants reported positive developments when incorporating both the traditional style and the digital method of teaching literacy (Sofkova et al., 2017). In a similar study, Bianchi (2019) examined information and communication technology used within the primary classroom. Bianchi (2019) noted a strong connection had been found in the Swedish school system between the use of technology in the classroom and improved student skills. Similarly, Lyngfelt (2019) studied digital text used in primary grades among multilingual classrooms. In their study, Lyngfelt found that digital tools used to enhance literacy improved student comprehension and communication skills.

It is vital for teachers to explain to students the concepts of emergent literacy to help them grasp the content (Dunks, 2018; Humphries et al., 2018). Humphries et al.

conducted a qualitative study that explored early childhood teachers' perceptions of integrating social-emotional skills into classroom-based literacy instruction. In this study, Humphries et al. shared that many of their participant teachers had little or no training in classroom-based literacy instruction and the integration of social-emotional skills. The researchers also shared that teachers' attitudes about classroom instruction and curriculum affect teaching practices (Humphries et al., 2018). In a similar study, Dunks (2018) explored the perceptions of primary teachers regarding how they perceive literacy instruction. The researcher expressed that increased literacy instruction preparation is necessary to support primary grade educators. Relevant to my study, the findings of Humphries et al. and Dunks supported the notion that there is a problem with the techniques and practices relevant to how teachers educate young children in literacy.

Literacy practices inside the classroom can include alphabet recognition, phonological awareness, learning to write, and oral language (Maureen et al., 2018; Rohde, 2015). Maureen et al. attested the development of literacy skills should begin at an early age. The researchers supported literacy practices, including traditional and digital storytelling, to encourage learning reading skills such as print knowledge, alphabet recognition, and phonological awareness (Maureen et al., 2018). Tunmer and Hoover (2019) also supported establishing literacy skills in early childhood. They shared educators need a conceptual framework that includes cognitive development milestones. Understanding children's capacities help educators plan appropriate lessons. Establishing a strong foundation in literacy is vital to a child's future success. This section of early literacy instructional methods briefly summarized how educators incorporate teaching

practices and effective techniques to ensure literacy development success through classroom practices, curriculum, and early learning standards.

Literacy Development

The second concept guiding this study, literacy development, explored several theorists' and teachers' views regarding how to improve early literacy skills (Maureen et al., 2018; Walker & Carta, 2019). Children are considered young, active literacy learners who develop knowledge of emergent literacy by observing and participating in meaningful literacy-related activities (Piasta et al., 2020). These activities could include storytelling, alphabetic games, listening stations, interactions with peers, and journal writing. Literacy development is a learning process for children beginning at birth and continuing as an ongoing process throughout a child's life (Maureen et al., 2018). In this section of literacy development, research expands on the discussions of teachers' beliefs and their roles in literacy instruction and development.

Children's perceptions and understandings of literacy are influenced by the instruction they receive, as well as personal experiences (Kinkead-Clark, 2017). In the study conducted by Kinkead-Clark (2017), the experiences of six children were explored regarding how they relied on literacy skills. The researchers concluded that these kindergarten children acquired skills through connection and participation with their teachers and peers (Kinkead-Clark, 2017). Sometimes, an effective literacy environment is incorporated into the child's everyday environment (Baroody & Diamond, 2016). Bluiett (2018) found that students' engagement with literacy activities was more prominent during free play and large group time. Bluiett (2018) also noted that students'

phonological, letter-word knowledge, and expressive vocabulary were assessed and were associated with large group activities and free play.

According to Bassok et al. (2016), there have been significant changes devoted to teachers' beliefs concerning kindergarten readiness. Based on their results, kindergarten teachers' responses increased over the years, from 30% to 80% believe students should learn to read before entering kindergarten (Bassok et al., 2016). According to the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP; 2015), students who progressed to fourth and fifth grades had to demonstrate their knowledge of words used in a literacy text form to indicate reading, vocabulary, and comprehension skills. Results from the school vocabulary reading assessments indicated a 75 to 79% increase from the fourth through eighth-grade students (NAEP, 2015). Having a strong literacy foundation to build upon in the early years is essential (Maureen et al., 2018), and the increase in knowledge presented in the NAEP study reflects why early literacy is essential to young learners.

Zhang et al. (2015) discussed how circle time is one of the best ways to support literacy development in early learners. Zhang et al. also noted that teachers had more positive results in literacy development when they introduced vocabulary and phonics from stories instead of solely reading to the children. Zhang et al. further analyzed literacy instruction during two different large group activities. In one group, the activity involved solely book reading, and in the other group, there was a nonbook reading activity component introduced before a story was shared. During the nonbook reading time, the teacher elaborated on literacy knowledge by introducing vocabulary and letters.

Over the course of the semester, changes occurred in the teacher's literacy instruction, and results indicated that in the nonbook reading group, teachers were more engaged in the process of literacy development than the teachers in the other group who had book reading only (Zhang et al., 2015). The teacher in the nonbook reading group developed a literacy knowledge base to help students navigate scaffolding. Also, more vocabulary words were taught to the students during the nonreading activity (Saracho, 2017). The findings from this study added value to my conceptual framework using Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory, which supports learning in the ZPD, demonstrating a need to use effective literacy practices in early childhood settings.

Park et al. (2015) focused on the importance of mastering literacy in early childhood education through the development of literacy skills. These researchers conducted a large case study of 42 third-grade students in the Northwestern states (Park et al., 2015). Park et al. presented the importance of students mastering reading skills during the early grades and explained that this mastery had long-term effects, which progressed through their school years. In their study, the literacy development of students was assessed using a reading and comprehension skills test. The results indicated that students who mastered reading fluency demonstrated early language development success in primary grades, and this mastery could be viewed as a positive predictor for student benchmarking (Park et al., 2015). Reutzel (2015) conducted a study to expand research findings regarding handwriting, phonemic awareness, and print. Reutzel outlined his findings using the National Early Literacy Panel. Reutzel further discussed and updated the earlier findings using research questions regarding literacy development from

his colleagues (Reutzel, 2015). Reutzel summarized key points in areas of literacy development such as handwriting, phonemic awareness, alphabet letters, print content, textual structure, and writing workshops. Within the responses and research given, Reutzel felt that, by addressing the key points of literacy development, teachers would be better equipped to provide students a framework of literacy concepts and skills. The extended research findings could help teachers implement better practices vital to literacy development (Parecki & Slutzky, 2016).

In another study focused on literacy development, Lerner and Lonigan (2016) examined the patterns of bi-directional relationships between alphabet knowledge and phonological awareness. They found that letter acknowledgment and phonological awareness were related to the development of reading skills (Lerner & Lonigan, 2016). However, Lerner and Lonigan found vocabulary was not related to the growth of phonological awareness. These bi-directional relationships begin early in the developmental process when children begin preschool. Literacy relationships can be used as an alternative option when considering general growth in letter knowledge and phonological skills (Lerner & Lonigan, 2016). This information regarding literacy components that improve reading helped extend the research of my study by providing a holistic understanding of early literacy and the elements that effectively develop literacy skills.

According to Cebolla-Boado et al. (2016), preschool is considered highly beneficial in educational achievement. Early literacy development is often discussed among educational researchers and stakeholders (e.g., administration and school boards)

concerning ways to help extend literacy improvements globally (Cebolla-Boado et al., 2016). Literacy development is often discussed among educators and administrators concerning the implementation of instructional improvements, awareness, achievements, early intervention, and further research. Cebolla-Boado et al. indicated that preschool is a beneficial time to develop a literacy foundation for students matriculating to primary grades. The research was collected using the 2011 Progress in International Reading Literacy Study, which provides data regarding fourth-grade students and their reading literacy measures. Despite this, data indicated the positive benefits of preschool education and early literacy development on the fourth-grade students who were tested using standardized reading tests (Cebolla-Boado et al., 2016). If educators can understand the positive effects of early literacy development, they can better promote children's early literacy skills (Baroody & Diamond, 2016).

Early Literacy Instruction/Emergent Literacy

The third concept guiding my study, early literacy instruction, explored the multitude of instructional methods teachers use in a classroom to help achieve reading goals, including early intervention to prevent reading failure in primary grades (Darling-Hammond et al., 2016). The success of early literacy performances depends on the instruction and intervention strategies implemented (Darling-Hammond et al., 2016). Effective literacy instruction includes appropriate environmental settings, experiences, and socialness from peers (Darling-Hammond et al., 2016). Early literacy instruction should be embraced using research and by practice (Outlaw & Grifenhagen, 2020).

Literacy instruction is discussed in this section, as well as learning approaches and literacy predictors by research analysts.

Phonemic awareness is an essential skill and a reading predictor for achievement (Kaminski & Powell, 2017). Many schools subscribe to the three-tier model of reading and behavior for guidance and student support. Dougherty Stahl (2016) explained how the three tiers are divided. Tier 1 is a school's core reading program designed for the majority school population (Dougherty Stahl, 2016). Tier 2 recognizes students that are struggling and offers supplemental reading instruction with the focus on bringing students back to grade-level expectations. Tier 3 is more intense support for students not making progress in Tier 2 and may include students with learning disabilities. Dougherty Stahl explained how interventions are necessary to provide support and evaluate a student's progress towards literacy goals.

A research study on phonological awareness interventions was done by Kaminski and Powell (2017), discussing the lack of early literacy skills at kindergarten entry. The authors of this study used three interventionalist who were previous teachers that were educated and held early childhood education classroom experience. Training was provided during two-three-hour small group session on assessments of how to examine and place children in a Tier 3 phonemic awareness intervention for early literacy skills. The participants were provided support and feedback on how to assess children with early literacy learning needs. (Kaminski & Powell, 2017). The interventions were conducted for ages five to 10 with results concluding that there were gains in phonemic awareness for most of the children; however, results seemed to be more effective for

some of the students than the general population. Although educators had training on assessing and placing students for phonemic awareness, there were still other factors that contributed to why all students did not fully succeed such as behavior, attendance, or special education status (Kaminski & Powell, 2017).

Md-Ali et al. (2016) explored the effectiveness of instruction in literacy and numeracy characteristics, which teachers perceived as important in guiding their students. As educators teach their students, they should also interact with them to help improve their school readiness (Hatfield et al., 2016). Hatfield et al. conducted a multi-site case study of 222 teachers and 875 preschool children using a scoring system of children's literacy and inhibitory control. Using the classroom assessment scoring system (print knowledge and phonological awareness), greater outcomes were demonstrated when a teacher's instruction methods involved interacting with their students (Hatfield et al., 2016). Reflecting on the discussions of teachers' experiences with early literacy instruction, the results of Hatfield et al.'s study are relevant to my study's problem and purpose statement concerning the effectiveness of literacy instruction.

Janssen et al. (2019) shared that early literacy instruction and intervention were the bases for early predictors of school success. When intervention is implemented early, preschool programs could improve the outcomes of their students' reading skills and possibly reduce their need for special education services (Beecher et al., 2017). Austin et al. (2017) developed a response to the intervention (RTI) framework to screen students based on their levels of need, by placing students in proportioned groups with their peers, indicated as Tier 1, Tier 2, and Tier 3, to help produce high-quality instruction for

students who may fall behind in skill development (Austin et al., 2017). All Tiers represented layers of instruction used to match students' instructional needs to support their academic performances (Austin et al., 2017). The researchers pinpointed children who could be identified as needing instructional literacy and language support while using RTI measures (Austin et al., 2017). Successful RTI measures, along with other fundamental instructional practices, can help address problems in early language and literacy practices (Austin et al., 2017). This approach can facilitate collaboration amongst early educators to make educational decisions that develop well-integrated instruction for students who struggle.

Using effective instruction, teachers can help students comprehend reading and writing skills in numerous ways with familiar activities to help children reach their expected literacy potential in correlation to their age (Connor, 2016). There is a need for consistency with instructional practices of literacy development. The more teachers know about effective literacy instruction and development, the more they can motivate students to get excited about literacy (Darling-Hammond et al., 2016). This section regarding early literacy instruction compiled research concerning social support from teachers to help students develop and flourish in literacy. Students' academic performances benefit and flourish when schools employ teachers who nourish their education and skills using appropriate professional development opportunities (Brown et al., 2015).

Professional Development

The fourth concept guiding my study, professional development, considered the importance of how teachers should conduct themselves and how enhancing their

education and experience could promote better achievement in children (Brown et al., 2015). Based on the 2019 NAEYC standards for initial and advanced early childhood professional preparation programs, professional development was suggested for teachers to prepare these literacy programs using their knowledge and skills regarding young children's needs to influence their learning and development (NAEYC, 2019). Teachers must consider key elements and standards when creating environments that are interactive, healthy, respectful, challenging, and supportive (NAEYC, 2019). Professional development in early education prepares teachers, using a vision of excellence, by providing essential learning tools that benefit both teachers and students (Egert et al., 2018).

Early literacy skills are critical to a child's development in reading-related activities; therefore, understanding how teachers can support early literacy development is equally important (Han & Neuharth-Pritchett, 2019). Findings from their study indicated that classrooms with multiple literacy skill implementations were negatively associated with effective teaching and learning (Han & Neuharth-Pritchett, 2019). Early Reading First, which provides consistent coaching to teachers who serve lower-income students in early childhood programs with a focus on language and literacy, was one of the implementation programs assessed (Han & Neuharth-Pritchett, 2019). This initiative supports the use of professional development opportunities to assist schools in search of learning models to assist with students' reading performances.

Ottley et al. (2015) examined how professional development could enhance educators' knowledge and beliefs regarding language and literacy. Although professional

development is ideal for teachers to enhance their knowledge and skills, conducting further, substantial research has been recommended to gauge the production of higher outcomes from children based on this professional development (Brown et al., 2015). Ottley et al. (2015) found that when using a growth model, teachers improved their knowledge after professional development opportunities were provided.

Professional development helps improve the self-efficacy of teachers, which changes their outlook on literacy instruction. When examining the potential relationship between a teacher's level of education and impact on instruction, Lin and Magnuson (2018) noted that professional development training could affect children's learning outcomes, considering teachers' experience as well as their education. Joo et al. (2020) investigated the positive effects of promoting early literacy in preschool classrooms, using professional development. Teachers who received professional training received higher gains in literacy performances by their students than teachers who did not complete the training (Joo et al., 2020). Milburn et al. (2015) investigated the results of teachers being coached as a part of a professional development requirement in emergent literacy. In their study, there were 31 educators and four children from each of the educators' classrooms, and all participants were placed into experimental groups with five coaching sessions (Milburn et al., 2015). The five coaching sessions encompassed in-service workshops regarding how to incorporate and discuss phonological literacy and print during a post-story writing activity. Results from the study concluded there were no significant differences in print and phonological awareness results during individual interactions with children. However, due to professional development trainings, teachers

and students did engage more in phonological awareness activities during small groups, revealing literacy achievement among those students. This result indicated that interactions in small group settings encouraged more engagement in conversations between the students and educators concerning literacy (Milburn et al., 2015).

As educators enhance their ongoing teaching experiences to advance their work in early childhood education, they develop deeper understandings of upholding professional development practices (Beschorner & Woodward, 2019). The knowledge and skills a teacher may acquire from professional development trainings help determine how much young children learn and experience in the classroom (Beschorner & Woodward, 2019). Professional development and educational training enhancement opportunities are important as early educators establish a foundation for young learners to succeed during primary grade levels (Piasta et al., 2017). When educators participate in professional development and educational trainings, they become more qualified teachers and can contribute more fruitfully to the field of education (Lin & Magnuson, 2018).

Teacher Qualifications

The final concept guiding this study, teacher qualifications, deliberated factors which may play a role in a young learner's academic gains, based on a teacher's level of education (Lin & Magnuson, 2018). When observing how teachers instruct and measure the quality of early education classrooms, teachers' educational experiences must be considered (Falenchuk et al., 2017). In Falenchuk et al.'s study, students were assessed by their developmental domains such as cognitive, math, and language, and the teacher's education was measured based on the children's academic outcomes. Results concluded

that, although teachers' education levels had some impact on their students' educational outcomes (specifically in language and vocabulary), it was recommended that more research be done to discuss further and future issues to improve the quality of early childhood education settings (Falenchuk et al., 2017). Falenchuk et al. also suggested the need for teacher assessments regarding how educators interact with their students for literacy development purposes, and further professional development trainings concerning literacy practices in early childhood settings is necessary.

Lin and Magnuson (2018) examined teachers' levels of education regarding school readiness childcare centers. The researchers wanted to determine if a teacher's education reflected their students' educational outcomes. Lin and Magnuson synthesized data from 189 childcare centers and 661 children, and they considered educational experiences, including teacher training, education degrees, and credit-based training in early childhood education. The results from the linear model software they used indicated that having a degree does not predict student success in early academic skills (Lin & Magnuson, 2018). In a research study by Madhawa et al. (2017), the goal was to examine the educational levels of preschool teachers as they might relate to classroom practices. The researchers concluded that teachers who were educated at a higher level demonstrated better classroom practices (Madhawa et al., 2017). Madhawa et al. suggested that teachers with educational degrees exhibit more effective classroom practices.

Schacter et al. (2016) evaluated teachers' beliefs, education degrees, and knowledge in relation to language and literacy instruction. Using the quantile regression

method, results indicated that teachers with an early childhood degree encouraged language and literacy interactions in the classroom (Schacter et al., 2016). Conversely, teachers with some early childhood teaching experience and no degree negatively impacted early language and literacy instruction (Schacter et al., 2016). It is also believed that educators' attitudes are impacted based on what they do in the classroom, regardless of them having a teaching degree or certification. Despite education, this belief further attests educators create positive outcomes related to instruction by encouraging peer interaction, facilitating small group instruction with literacy activities, and managing large group activities that incorporated literacy skill-building (Janssen & Lazonder, 2016). This belief has been discussed among researchers of early education in numerous ways, and Schacter et al. shared mixed findings of educators' beliefs related to this subject matter.

In addition, Setiawan (2017) explored students' levels of education in early childhood based on teachers' creativity levels. Setiawan's findings revealed that teachers who obtained a bachelor's degree or higher possessed higher self-efficacy and instructional support, thus enhancing students' skills, cognitive development, and language in the classroom using feedback and communication. Setiawan noted having a highly qualified teacher in the classroom is a clear indicator of achievement. Teachers' qualifications are significant to emergent literacy because their teaching practices could either positively influence or hinder a child's development based on the teacher's educational qualifications and or experiences (Setiawan, 2017). Understanding how higher levels of education can improve classroom instruction and learning outcomes

could persuade teachers to further their education and acquire more teaching skills in the various areas of emergent literacy development (Lin & Magnuson, 2018). My research could encourage positive social change by presenting findings that encourage collaboration among pre-k teachers and lead to more effective approaches to literacy development that could result in decreasing the gap in reading.

Summary and Conclusions

This chapter included an overview of the study, including focus, problem, and purpose. Information regarding my literature search strategy was presented along with my conceptual framework. The literature review included information on Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory that specifically described the ZPD and the Georgia pre-k standards (Georgia Department of Early Learning, 2020), which framed this study. Vygotsky's sociocultural theory (1978) and Georgia's pre-k standards model (Georgia Department of Early Learning, 2020) provided supporting information regarding the findings of this study. The conceptual framework and literature presented essential data for researchers and early educators. The literature review focused on key concepts of the study, which encompass early literacy teaching practices and techniques, literacy development, early literacy instruction, professional development, and teacher qualifications. Kaminski (2017) mentioned there is evidence that a lack of kindergarten language and literacy skills exist. Early literacy skills set the foundation for literacy success; therefore, an educator's role is crucial to ensure there is effective literacy instruction inside of the classroom and integrated into the curriculum (Hendi & Aswami, 2018).

The literature review was a compilation of past, and current research which supports the purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD Standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. After a thorough review of information regarding early language, literacy skills, key variables, and concepts to literacy instruction, it was concluded that early childhood teachers might have insufficient skills regarding the effectiveness of their literacy instruction. Therefore, this study was needed to address a gap in practice regarding the support pre-k teachers need meeting challenges implementing GELD standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. Finally, the findings from this study contributed to the existing literature concerning early literacy instruction and help create positive impacts in classrooms.

Chapter 3 presents the research design and methodology. A basic qualitative design is described and why this methodology best suits my study to pursue possible answers to my research question. This chapter begins with an introduction, a description of the research design, the role of the researcher, the methodology, data collection, and the data analysis plan. Next, information includes issues of trustworthiness, the ethical procedures, and concludes with a summary that transitions to Chapter 4.

Chapter 3: Research Method

The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. There was little research concerning pre-k teachers' views on the effectiveness of state standards of literacy; therefore, this topic must be further investigated. In Chapter 3, information about the research design, rationale, and methodology of the study is presented. Information is also provided including instrumentation, procedures for recruitment, participation, and data collection, data analysis, trustworthiness, ethical procedures, and concludes with a chapter summary.

Research Design and Rationale

Given early educators are expected to establish research-based literacy practices to ensure practical reading foundations (Hendi & Aswami, 2018), qualitative researchers deem exploring the experiences of early educators concerning early literacy instruction as essential. Research is needed to provide an understanding of educators' limited literacy knowledge concerning the significance of literacy development in early education classrooms (Rohde, 2015). A qualitative study involves exploring the perspectives and experiences of participants; whereas quantitative research is used to generalize findings based on numerical data (Creswell & Poth, 2018). The focus of this study was not based on a generalization of data; therefore, a quantitative methodology is not suitable.

Qualitative research is often used to explore the experiences of participants (Merriam &

Grenier, 2019). As this research study aimed to explore the experiences and perspectives of early educators, a qualitative method was more appropriate (Creswell & Poth, 2018).

The following research question guided this basic qualitative study:

RQ1: What are pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD Standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness?

This study used a basic qualitative design. Merriam and Tisdell (2016) explained that using interviews in qualitative research provides valid data and helps the researcher better understand the phenomenon through personal experiences and interactions from the persons being interviewed. Considering the recommendations of Merriam and Tisdell (2016), this basic qualitative study could help the researcher understand the perspectives of early childhood educators using semistructured interviews. Although a questionnaire could be used in a qualitative study, a questionnaire would not have provided an in-depth explanation of the problems concerning literacy instruction relative to the purpose of this study (Miles et al., 2014). A qualitative research design more appropriately met the needs of the study because interviewing participants can help the researcher understand teacher perceptions regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching emergent literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. A qualitative study allows for a research narrative and detail-rich data to emerge, whereas a quantitative study would result in statistical results without consideration of the human perspective (Miles et al., 2014).

Role of the Researcher

In this qualitative study, the focus was on understanding the exploration of pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. The role of the researcher in qualitative research involves more inquiry-based questioning and communication with participants than in quantitative research (Taj & Ajjawi, 2016). To address the purpose of this study, I conducted semistructured interviews and observed the participants during their interview processes to see if they displayed any body language that might have relevance to their answers. During the semistructured interviews, open-ended questions were asked to encourage participants to provide detailed answers, which can lead to in-depth discussions (see Ravitch & Carl, 2016). Given I am knowledgeable in early childhood education, I was aware of my personal biases, which could influence the interview process as I am a pre-k teacher in a private learning academy. My educational background and teaching practices as a pre-k teacher concerning phonemic awareness and GELD standards could present personal biases towards the practices of other teachers I interviewed. Personal biases included preconceived opinions concerning mandated state standards and how they influence literacy instruction. Kalayc and Serra-Garcia (2016) explained that expert biases could be hard to separate from the investigation. To avoid biases, my data analysis plan followed through an organization, and interpretation of data collected (see Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). I also used a reflective journal before, during, and after the interview processes to keep track of my thoughts to mitigate any personal

biases I may have as a pre-k teacher. This journal allowed me to track what I observed during the interviews, such as body language or other nonverbal cues participants displayed during the interviews (see Bashan & Holsblat, 2017; Ravitch & Carl, 2016).

The focus of this study was relevant to my field of work as, currently, I am a prek educator at a private learning academy. This study was conducted at schools different
from my place of employment to help mitigate any biases I had at my school, and the
selected learning academies did not employ any educators I knew, directly or indirectly. I
did not use participants who were personal acquaintances, former subordinates, or former
professional colleagues. I was also not the supervisor of any participants. The schools
selected were in a southeastern state in the United States. Purposive selection ensured
every potential participant had the same shared experiences relative to the study (see
Creswell & Poth, 2018). Ten pre-k teachers were chosen from five local schools that host
pre-k programs. Participants were chosen based on their responses to my email request
with the recruitment flyer. There were no incentives provided to the participants.

Methodology

This basic qualitative study was used to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. In this section, aspects and applicability of the selected methodology are presented. Information is included concerning the participant process regarding participant recruitment efforts. Data collection and instrumentation are described, along with information regarding plans to analyze the data.

Participant Selection

With a focus on early education, the target population for this study was certified pre-k educators from the state of Georgia. Sampling allowed me to collect and analyze data from pre-k teachers who had knowledge and experiences relevant to the research study (see Ravitch & Carl, 2016). Also, purposive sampling ensures every participant is part of the target population with experiences that are relevant to the study focus (Johnson & Christensen, 2020). So, participants were recruited based on their roles in early educational pre-k grades, and I used purposive sampling. Criteria for participation was met before data collection began. To be selected for this study, pre-k teachers needed to be certified in early childhood with a minimum of 2 years' experience teaching in a large urban school district located in the state of Georgia using GELD standards. Each participant was a certified educator with a CDA and at least a bachelor's degree in education or a related field. Many large urban school districts in the state of Georgia have a large population of teachers and early educational programs, which creates an ideal potential participant pool for recruitment. Teachers were recruited by an email sent to the school administrators at schools with a pre-k program within a large urban school district located in the state of Georgia, to request permission for this study. The recruitment process began with contacting the school administrators, and multiple public and or private schools were used within the same county for participant recruitment. I conducted research in five different schools. The study sample consisted of 10 pre-k teachers. Since more than 10 pre-k teachers met the criteria and were willing to participate in this study, they were placed in a waiting pool. Just in case data saturation had not occurred with 10

pre-k teachers, I began conducting semistructured interviews with participants on the waiting list until I was sure that data saturation was reached, which did occur at 10 participants.

Prior to institutional review board (IRB) approval, a letter requesting permission was sent to the school administrators and included a summary of the study, contact information, and a copy of the recruitment flyer for teacher participants. After obtaining approval from Walden University's IRB and the school district, school administrators were contacted to discuss email recruitment flyers and to help elicit potential participants. A recruitment email was appropriate as many schools were not opened due to COVID-19. The recruitment flyers briefly explained the study, including its purpose, how the participants' feedback could contribute to the field of early education, participant criteria, and participant confidentiality. The flyer included my contact information, including a school email address, and phone number. There are 114 schools encompassed within the Georgia lottery that uses GELD standards (Georgia Department of Early Learning, 2020). However, only five schools were selected in a large urban school district in Georgia. All schools with a pre-k program were contacted for potential participation. The first five public and or private schools that responded were the focus schools of the study. Each of these schools were contacted for permission to recruit participants using the site letter requesting permission and each school administrator was asked to return written approval before the study can began. Criteria for participants included (a) state educator certification and (b) being currently employed as a full-time pre-k teacher at one of the identified schools with at least 2 years of teaching experience using GELD standards.

Once granted permission from the schools' administrators, the first five schools that responded received flyers by email. The selection of participants was achieved through purposive sampling. Purposive sampling allowed me to collect data and examine it from participants who shared similar experiences and knowledge After I received site permission from the school administrators, the recruitment process began, and each potential participant received a copy of a consent form. The consent form was separate from the recruitment flyer. Once I verified, they met the criteria, I required the potential participants to reply with an "I consent" statement to document their agreement to participate. Participants were also informed they may exit from the study at any time for any reason, without penalty.

As this study was a basic qualitative design, a sample size of 10 pre-k teachers were appropriate. In qualitative research, a small sample size is appropriate if the saturation of data is achieved (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Saturation of data occurred when information became repetitive, and no new information was gleaned from the participants. Merriam and Tisdell (2016) explained that in qualitative research when conducting interviews, a small sample size is appropriate as meaningful data can be gathered from the participants. As more than 10 pre-k teachers qualified for this study and wanted to participate, I kept them in a waiting pool in case they were needed for data saturation to be reached.

Instrumentation

In qualitative research, a variety of instruments can be used to gather detail-rich data (Houghton et al., 2013). The instruments for gathering data in this study included the

researcher and the interview protocol. The researcher is often viewed as the main instrument for gathering data (Houghton et al., 2013). Castillo-Montoya (2016) recommended that qualitative researchers take a systematic approach to the data collection process to ensure a valid interview instrument is used. Castillo-Montoya (2016) recommended utilizing four phases to develop an interview protocol, including (a) research question alignment, (b) constructing inquiry-based conversations, (c) feedback on the validity of questions, and (d) piloting the interview protocol. Interviewing participants in a qualitative study provides the researcher with detailed information regarding experiences and perspectives (Creswell & Poth, 2017). Instrumentation considerations were made with a focus on the recommendations of Castillo-Montoya (2016) and Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory that defines ZPD, where children need to experience developmentally modeled practices. The interview questions were based on answering the research question regarding exploring pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD Standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness.

Interviews

Qualitative data collection requires instrumentation that supports interview questions, observations, and analysis (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). For this study, semistructured interviews using open-ended questions were used with each of the participants to gather data. The instrumentation of this study was interviews. Using semistructured interviews ensured continuity among the participants (see Oplatka, 2020).

I also used a journal to write down information on factors that might be worth notation (i.e., interview environment, body language). A journal assisted with keeping my thoughts on track to mitigate any personal biases I had as a pre-k teacher.

Due to the global pandemic COVID-19, interviews were not conducted face-to-face. I had to change my plans and each of the interviews was completed via Zoom.

Interviews were scheduled at the participants' convenience by emailing them to schedule a date and time they were available. Participants were interviewed one time, and audio recordings were conducted using an Apple iPhone Xr. Recording interviews with each participant allowed for accuracy during the data analysis process (Siedman, 2019). Each interview took approximately 45 to 60 minutes to complete. Information collected from the participants was used for data analysis.

Interview Protocol

To answer the guiding research question, an interview protocol helped with interview questions that were created using the following question as a basis: "What are the pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD Standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness?" With this question as the basis of the study, I created the interview questions. The interview guide was used to ensure that each participant in each interview was asked the same questions in the same order. Thematic coding was applied to the resulting data to answer the research question in my study.

Ensuring the validity of a study involves conducting a pilot study in which I elicited volunteers (unrelated to participant volunteers) who were subject matter experts.

Pilot study volunteers reviewed the research question for clarity and relativity. Merriam and Tisdell (2016) explained that using a pilot study can help ensure interview questions are clear, concise, and will result in feedback which will answer the research question.

No recommendations were given by the pilot study reviewers; therefor, the interview protocol questions remained unchanged and were facilitated during the participant interviews.

Sufficiency

Using open-ended interview questions from the interview guide, I collected information concerning pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. The interview protocol (see Appendix A) was designed to support gathering research that supports the focus and framework of the study. Participants were asked to honestly share their perspectives and experiences when responding to interview questions. Interview responses were audio-recorded with the participant's knowledge and using an audio recorder ensured accurate data was collected.

Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection Recruitment

The primary method of recruitment for this study was an emailed recruitment flyer, which included a summary of the study, how it could benefit the field of early education, and my contact information. Once Walden University's IRB approved the study (01-19-21-0528148), site consent was sought from five identified schools from a

large urban school district located in the state of Georgia to distribute recruitment flyers. The flyers were posted in public workspaces where potential participants could view the study information (i.e., mailroom, breakroom, or workroom). Due to school closure from COVID-19, recruitment flyers were sent to school administrators. After requesting permission from the school administrators, I waited until I received written permission from each school administrator before distributing recruitment flyers. The COVID-19 pandemic required many businesses to close, including schools. However, given this study occurred amidst continued restrictions, permission to distribute study recruitment flyers by email was deemed the most appropriate approach.

Participation

The recruitment flyer listed my contact information, including my Walden

University email and phone number. Educators who were interested in participating in
the study contacted me through email to express interest. Each participant was a certified
educator with a CDA and at least a bachelor's degree in education or related field. The
participants had a minimum of 2 years' pre-k teacher experience in the state of Georgia
using GELD standards, and they must be currently employed fulltime at one of the
approved school locations. Recruitment was gathered through emailed flyers distributed
by the school administrator; therefore, this was not a snowball sampling technique, as
that would include participants passing the information along to other potential
participants. If the participant was eligible, I scheduled a time to conduct the interview
with them and sent them a consent form by email to review and sign. I required the
potential participants to reply with an "I consent" statement to document their agreement

to participate. Information was also provided in the consent form that ensured participants had the right to exit the study at any time for any reason, without penalty.

Data Collection

Once the researcher received the consent form from the participant, an interview time was scheduled at the convenience of the participant. The interview was conversation-driven by the semistructured questions created, based on the research question. Given the COVID-19 social distancing requirements, the interview took place using online video communication (i.e., Skype, Zoom, or Facetime). I conducted one interview per participant until 10 participants had been interviewed. I conducted the interviews in a quiet office space in my home. Each interview lasted between approximately 45 to 60 minutes and was audio-recorded using an Apple iPhone Xr to ensure the accuracy of the information gathered. The audio-recording was transcribed using a transcription service. The transcriptions were reviewed to identify codes and themes relevant to the research question and focus of the study.

Another form of data collection included the use of a reflective journal. Taking notes in my journal included observations made during the interview to make a note of body language I felt was displayed during the interview, which could affect the answers. Bashan and Holsblat (2017) shared that keeping a journal helps researchers record experiences, thoughts, and observations in a chronological order that can be used to identify a theme or focus of the information provided during the interviews. The frequency of data collection using a reflective journal occurred before, during, and after each of the 10 interviews. The duration of all data collection took place within 1 month.

Data Analysis Plan

According to Merriam and Tisdell (2016), data analysis is inductive and used to develop themes and patterns. Merriam and Tisdell (2016) also noted data analysis are used in research to organize and interpret the data collected, which can help answer the research question. Once the data was collected, it was transcribed, and the transcripts assisted me with coding and organizing the data to become more aware of participant responses (see Ravitch & Carl, 2016). By using a coding process, I could understand different theoretical directions from the data collected (see Saldana, 2016). Interviews were used as a form of data collection, and the interview protocol (see Appendix A) included semistructured questions that helped guide the interview conversation. The semistructured questions were created using the guiding research question as a basis. Findings from the data analysis process were organized according to the research question. Information gathered during the interviews were organized and separated based on the guiding research question. Organizing data by the guiding research question helped me identify themes and helped me gain an understanding of how educators' perspectives related to the focus of the study. Data gathered was organized by the research question and by participant code (PK-1, S1. PK-2, S1.PK-3, S2.PK-4, S2). Pre-k teachers were labeled PK1-10, and the schools were named but labeled as Schools 1-5.

Transcriptions are often generated from interviews in qualitative research. Using an online transcription service along with Microsoft word helped me code the data and helped analyze the transcribed interviews. The service Nvivo is a reliable option for many novice researchers. This service was used to transcribe the recorded interviews. Analysis

software is also commonly used to import data for the organization, coding, and analysis processes. Using the qualitative analysis program Nvivo helped me analyze the data gathered from the transcribed interviews. This software helped sort, code, manage, and better understand the data. Nvivo assisted in identifying certain phrases, words, and relationships distinguished amongst the data. The analysis software also helped create codes that represent the meanings gleaned from the interviews. Afterward, I used the program to group codes that shared similarities in meaning (see Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). After using Nvivo, highlighted similarities in words and phrases helped me develop categories then themes.

Microsoft Word 2016 was used to record notations regarding study participants and details about the interview sessions. There was a record of relevant notes kept from the interviews, and the results are further elaborated in Chapter 4. Chapter 4 presents the findings in organized sections based on the research question and themes, along with participant responses, which provides insight regarding their perceptions. Finally, after spending adequate time collecting data, I looked for discrepancies in the content. Patton (2015) argued that credibility could link to the integrity of a researcher, and the researcher must look for data that can support other explanations for the study. If credibility became an issue, I planned for an additional review of the responses from the participants to note the discrepancies of the patterns and themes determined during the data analysis process.

One process used in qualitative research involving interviews is member checking. This process consists of summarizing the findings of each participant and

providing the summary to each participant for review (Creswell & Poth, 2018). In this study, participants could review the summary for accuracy and had 2 weeks to respond for clarification, questions, or additions. If the participants did not respond, their member check summary stood as accurate, and participants were considered finished with the study. At the end of the 2-week member check period, participants were thanked for their participation and time.

An expert reviewer was recruited to review the codes, themes, and findings of the data analysis. An expert review was completed by a professional educator with an Ed.D. or Ph.D. in education. The expert reviewer assisted voluntarily and was required to sign a letter of confidentiality. I communicated with the expert reviewer using social media to ask a professional colleague or recommended education professional to participate as an expert reviewer. The expert reviewer agreed to the task, and they did not have any previous relationships with any of the participants. Once the expert reviewer checked the data for potential bias, the reviewer returned the findings to me and was expected to delete the research study files from their computer. I provided my steps for analyzing the transcripts to identify codes, and I also provided the research question and interview questions to the expert reviewer. The feedback from the expert reviewer was used as a second check against my analysis. The feedback provided from the expert reviewer was stored electronically with the other research documents in a locked folder on my computer, as required. After 5 years, research data and respective consent forms will be deleted from the locked and secure file on my laptop computer. If there are any hard

copies, I will store them in a locked file drawer in my home office. After 5 years, I will shred the hard copies.

Trustworthiness

Establishing trustworthiness and validity can depend on what is heard and seen while conducting a study. Establishing a systematic process for data collection and data analysis helped ensure the trustworthiness of the data. However, Ravitch and Carl (2016) mentioned that transferability, credibility, confirmability, and dependability are vital to creating trustworthiness. This section presents information regarding establishing trustworthiness within this research study.

Credibility

Credibility establishes the results of the qualitative material presented, which would be credible to the perspectives of the participants (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016).

Merriam and Tisdell (2016) described that a researcher tends to seek feedback regarding their preliminary findings from some of the participants interviewed. Credibility was established by using a member checking process and including an expert reviewer to inspect the analysis. To validate the findings, a member check was conducted. For member checking, a draft summary of the findings was shared with the participants after the data analysis was complete to help the credibility of my study. During the interview I kept a journal and took notes. The notes and presumptions provided information about the phenomenon. Keeping a reflective journal allowed me to present a form of reflection and allowed me to review my reactions and thoughts, helping me keep personal bias in check. An expert-reviewer signed a confidentiality form before receiving findings and

analysis. Also, the expert reviewer reviewed the codes, themes, and findings from the data analysis to check for any biases that may have occurred during the data analysis process.

Transferability

In qualitative research, transferability (external validity) involves having an organized plan and process which can be replicated by future researchers to achieve similar results. When referring to the results of a basic qualitative study with transfers to other settings or contexts, it results in transferability (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Based on the settings, participants, and context of the study using a thorough explanation, other researchers can analyze and transfer the results to future research studies (Creswell, 2013). To ensure transferability, I established detailed descriptions of the research processes, which are included in the study design and methodology. My semistructured interview questions and journal notes provided in-depth descriptions to the expert reader so they could easily connect to the elements of the study (see Creswell, 2013; Ravitch & Carl, 2016; Rubin & Rubin, 2012).

Transferability, in most research studies, is considered plausible if the findings from the research provide a detailed description (Ravitch & Carl, 2016). In my study, transferability was determined by the expert reader and is presented in the findings as thick, rich details. The goal of transferability is to allow readers to make comparisons between this study and other research contexts by gathering as much information as possible. Readers can consider other factors of a study's findings instead of replicating the entire study (Creswell, 2013). For my study, the interview protocol, consent forms,

and detailed data collection information provided future researchers with information regarding how similar studies can be duplicated to yield similar results.

Dependability

When data is consistent, it is deemed dependable (Ravitch & Carl, 2016). Miles et al. (2014) described qualitative research as dependable if it is stable over time. A qualitative researcher seeks to explain the world from the perspectives of those who perceive and experience it. Ravitch and Carl (2016) noted reliability as having a reasoned argument for how data is collected as well as the data needed to be consistent with the argument. This research study presented a reasonable argument for collecting data.

To establish reliability, I ensured the data drawn from the interview questions was reliable, considering its relevance to the research question. My research was conducted in an appropriate and professional manner and aligned with the questions asked in the interviews. Thick, rich descriptions from the interviews supported the narratives, and information participants felt necessary to share concerning the subject matter regarding early literacy support and effective strategies. The dependability of this study was fulfilled based on the data collection processes, my report of the findings, and the conclusions drawn based on results. Participants were shown a draft of the summary of the results to check the accuracy After the participants returned their responses, I sent a draft of my findings to the expert reviewer.

Confirmability

According to Ravitch and Carl (2016), a way to support confirmability is to explore the ways a researcher uses their data to interpret their personal biases. One way to

ensure confirmability is to determine the researcher has no personal biases. I interpreted what participant data demonstrated to readers in an unbiased way. Using an online transcription service assisted with coding data to ensure an understanding of the participants, and their interview responses were established. For further confirmability, a reflective journal was kept, and my notes were recorded after each interview to mitigate any biases I had during the interviews (Ravitch & Carl, 2016).

Confirmability allowed me to substantiate the findings of my study. Participants expressed their unique perspectives during the study to help validate it. Confirmability was dependent on the data collected from the participants and if their responses could be corroborated. Findings were presented in themes and were organized by the research question. With confirmability, a researcher can have confidence during the interview process and during data analysis to understand the findings are representative of the participants and are free of researcher bias. This was supported by establishing credibility, which was determined by recording each participant's interview and instructing the participants to confirm what was recorded during the interview. Piloting interview questions was another way to establish confirmability. For this study, a pilot study, conducted first, helped ensure the interview questions were clear and concise. A pilot study also provided the opportunity to practice conducting an interview and plan for data collection.

Ravitch and Carl (2016) noted that maintaining a reflective journal during the interview and data analysis processes helps determine confirmability. I adhered to this insight, and during the data analysis process, I used an expert reviewer to examine the

data. I also showed all participants a draft of the summary of the findings to help relieve any biases. I used a reflective journal to consider my interactions with the participants, how listening was involved with the interview process, and how openness and attention were projected to contribute to confirmability (see Ravitch & Carl, 2016). Finally, my self-reflection continued throughout the data analysis process. During this process, close attention was paid to the data collected to ensure it did not conflict with my expectations and opinions. Careful consideration was taken and were included in the reflective journal. All the processes noted above contributed to the trustworthiness of the study and helped establish transferability, credibility, confirmability, and dependability.

Ethical Procedures

As this basic qualitative study explored the perspectives of pre-k educators, ethical considerations needed to be established. When working with participants during a qualitative study, potential ethical concerns must be considered to ensure the privacy and safety of the participants. Yin (2009) suggested planning some steps to guarantee the ethical protection of participants. Once teachers expressed their interest in participating in my study by contacting me through email, I emailed them the consent form individually to ensure confidentiality. Interviews were conducted individually in a private setting, such as my home office via Skype, Facetime, or Zoom. To ensure the privacy and protection of participants, I identified them through pseudonyms using identifiers such as P1. All teachers volunteered to be a part of this research, and all of them were given a consent form from Walden University to sign. A section in the consent under the risk and benefits reassured the participants that they could recant their decision to participate in

my study at any time. To establish ethical procedures, a request to conduct the study was submitted to the Walden University's IRB for review. Approval from the IRB was obtained prior to conducting the study. Feedback from the IRB helped guide me regarding the forms and other documentation needed for the study's data sources or sites used. Meeting the IRB standards has ensured the study follows ethical procedures and policies. Once approval from the IRB was met, the study proceeded, using the approved and appropriate protocols.

Ethical considerations were also made concerning recruitment materials. The recruitment flyer emailed to participants offered information regarding the study that was clear and provided confidentiality assurances as well as contact information to use for clarification concerns. Ethical considerations also included assurances to participants that withdrawal from the study was allowed at any time and for any reason. To maintain the privacy and confidentiality of the participants, personal and identifying information was not shared. Each participant was coded using a pseudonym of PK# and S# (i.e., PK-1, S1 equals Pre-k Teacher 1 for School #1) to protect participant privacy. Participant privacy and confidentiality was stressed in the research summary and on the participant consent form. The electronic data and respective consent forms will be secured for 5 years in a locked folder on my laptop computer, as required. After 5 years, the electronic research data and consent forms will be deleted from the locked and secure file on my laptop computer.

Responses from the participant's interviews were kept confidential. Only the research committee and I have access to the data pertinent to the study; however, I am the

only one who knows the participants' true identities. Data has been saved on a personal computer that is password-protected, and only I have access to the information. The data is secured for 5 years in a locked folder on my computer, as required. After 5 years, research data is to be deleted from the locked and secure file or shredded if there are hard copies.

Summary

This research study addressed the existing gap in practice regarding pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD Standards, while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. The role of the researcher was defined, and the methodology was presented. The methodology included information regarding the instrumentation, data collection processes, and participant recruitment. Information concerning the data analysis methods was also included, as well as information establishing trustworthiness. Ethical considerations were presented, as well. Following this chapter, Chapter 4 presents the findings from the study.

Chapter 4: Results

The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. The research question for this study is presented below.

RQ1: What are pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD Standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness?

I developed the research question for this qualitative study to help attain a deeper understanding of pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. Data were collected by conducting interviews with 10 pre-k teachers. In prior chapters within this study, I discussed the problem, purpose, research question, and conceptual framework that guided this study. I also outlined the importance of early literacy development.

In Chapter 4, I present the research data and the results of this study. The chapter includes the setting, methods for data collection, a description of data analysis techniques, and results. Evidence of trustworthiness within the study will also be included. The purpose of this chapter is to present the analysis of data and the procedures for data collection and analysis.

Setting

Due to the global pandemic COVID-19, interviews were not conducted face-to-face. I had to change my plans and each of the interviews was completed via Zoom. A group of pre-k teachers located in a large urban school district in a southeastern state in the United States provided data for this study. To the best of my knowledge, there were no personal or professional organizational conditions that may have influenced the teachers or their experience at the time of the study that could have affected the data collection or interpretation of the study results. The 10 participants were all women who currently teach pre-k in the urban school district of the target state. The participants represented five different schools within the same school district.

Data Collection

After receiving approval from Walden University's IRB, I began working on the recruitment process for pre-k participants from the selected schools. Site consent was sought from five identified schools from a large urban school district located in the state of Georgia to distribute recruitment flyers. After requesting permission from the school administrators, I waited until I received written permission from each school administrator before distributing recruitment flyers. Each school administration team submitted their approvals via email, approving me to interview teachers for this qualitative study. Educators who were interested in participating in the study contacted me through email to express interest. Criteria for participants included teachers needed to have (a) state educator certification and (b) be currently employed as a full-time pre-k teacher at one of the identified schools with at least 2 years of teaching experience using

GELD standards. Each participant was a certified educator with a CDA and at least a bachelor's degree in education or a related field.

Data collection involved interviewing pre-k teachers that met the criteria. The interview was conversation-driven by the semistructured questions created based on the research question. Given the COVID-19 social distancing requirements, the interview took place using online video communication. The interviews were completed via Zoom. Ten pre-k teachers located in a large urban school district provided data for this study. The data were audio-recorded using Zoom services for transcription. Each interview lasted approximately 45 to 60 minutes and was audio-recorded using an Apple iPhone Xr to ensure the accuracy of the information gathered. Also, another form of data collection included the use of a reflective journal. Taking notes in my journal included observations made during the interview to make a note of body language I felt was displayed during the interview, which could affect the answers.

The audio recordings were transcribed using a transcription service. I reviewed the transcriptions to identify codes and themes relevant to the research question and focus of the study. Member checking was used, and participants had the opportunity to review the transcriptions for accuracy and had 2 weeks to respond for clarification, questions, or additions. After 2 weeks, with no objection or requests for changes, the accuracy of the transcriptions and interpretations was deemed accurate.

Data were then sorted by school and teacher. Participant names were removed, and data was assigned a code to represent the teacher and school. For example, Teacher 1 at School 1 would be T1S1; see Table 1. All data was stored and saved on a password-

protected computer. No additional interviews (outside of the ten pre-k teachers) were needed, and no concerns arose during the interviews. Data collection procedures were outlined in Chapter 3, and each procedure was followed for this study.

Table 1Demographics

School	Teacher
School 1	T1S1
	T2S1
School 2	T1S2
	T2S2
School 3	T1S3
	T2S3
School 4	T1S4
	T2S4
School 5	T1S5
	T2S5

Note. Each participant was given a pseudonym for anonymity.

Data Analysis

Once this data was received from the semistructured interviews, I began transcribing using a transcription service. I began coding and organizing the data after using Nvivo and highlighted similarities in words and phrases. After importing the data, all the interview files were created as cases. The cases, according to Quick Service Restaurant international (QSR- developer of the software), are the units of observation that can show a representation of different variables and that a researcher may want to further examine and differentiate (Clarke & Braun, 2019). These cases facilitated the process of comparison between research participants and provide useful insights into the data. In the first step (familiarization), once interviews were imported, they were read and

highlighted to gain familiarity with the data. In this step, according to Braun and Clarke (2019), the researcher should fully analyze the data to make sense of the data and gather a compelling narrative about what the statistics mean.

After getting familiarization with the contents of the data, initial codes were generated in the second step to capture the important features within the data. These codes were the recurring patterns (themes) across the data that were developed during this process of familiarization. During this process, coding stripes were made visible alongside the source. This source has allowed me to see that how the content was being coded and which codes were being used in the process.

In the third step, after all the data were coded and all the relevant extracts were highlighted, nodes were collated and examined to identify broader patterns of meaning (themes). Themes are different from codes as it consists of a sentence or a phrase and sometimes a combination of different codes (Braun & Clarke, 2019). After developing the potential themes within the data, all relevant information was organized under their respective themes. In the next step, all the themes, through the iterative process, were refined, organized, and categorized meaningfully into subthemes to develop a thematic framework. Similar themes and ideas were clustered in groups and organized in the thematic framework. In the last step, all these themes and sub-themes were explained and described in detail. All the steps of thematic analysis were employed during the analysis of the data.

Themes

Themes were developed and analyzed by comparing and combining codes and categories that appeared from the semistructured interviews. One theme that quickly emerged was the challenges teachers faced implementing the GELD standards. All participants shared how they integrated literacy across their lessons and through play. Approximately 15 categories emerged from the data (see Table 2). From the approximately 15 categories that emerged, I consolidated them into six major themes. The themes along with the corresponding categories are outlined in Table 2.

The research question that was the basis for this study was "What are pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD Standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness?" Participants shared their experiences and perspectives that were relevant to the research question. Six themes emerged from the coding of the transcripts. The six themes include: (a) challenges of implementing GELD standards, (b) ways literacy is incorporated into lessons, (c) teaching perceptions of GELD standards, (d) views on students and levels of literacy, (e) the teacher's role in improving literacy skills, and (f) teacher views about the curriculum that has an emphasis on incorporating emergent literacy. Table 2 presents a list of the categories and themes.

Table 2

Categories Listed by Theme

Themes	Categories	
Challenges of Implementing GELD Standards	Ineffective or lack depthLack of phonemic awareness	
	 Not specific enough 	
Views on Literacy Incorporated into Lessons	Reading activitiesThrough songs and videosThrough soundsVocabulary related tasks	
Teaching Perceptions of GELD Standards	 Familiar with standards Not familiar with the standards Focuses on improving skills Standard for improving literacy 	
Views on Students and Levels of Literacy	Can read wordsKnow letters and sounds	
Teacher's Role in Improving Literacy Skills	 Collaboration with families and teachers Research Use of different activities to challenge students 	
Teacher Views about the Curriculum with Emphasis on Incorporating Emergent Literacy	 Do not follow any structured curriculum Frog street curriculum Other curriculum 	

Note. Themes and categories derived from data analysis.

Results

The following sections present the themes that emerged from the data and include descriptions and quotes that support each of themes. Each of the themes that emerged supports the study focus and the research question Each of the teachers shared their perspectives regarding the research question. The categories and themes that emerged are listed in Table 2.

Theme 1: Challenges of Implementing GELD Standards

The most prominent theme that emerged from the data analysis was the challenges of implementing GELD standards. All 10 participants offered information concerning how the GELD standards can present challenges to teaching literacy skills. Challenges included a lack of phonemic awareness among the standards, standards were not specific enough, and standards were perceived as ineffective and lacked depth. Most of the participants expressed the same thing on the standards and its lack of activities on phonemic awareness.

Six of the pre-k teachers believed a lack of phonemic awareness existed among the GELD standards. Participant T1S3 noted a lack of consistency in the presentation of GELD literacy standards. T1S3 shared, "they [GELD] don't have a category for phenomenal awareness, but they'll show something for phonological awareness, and they'll say, okay, teach the letter A." Comments such as this one presented a perception that GELD needs more clarity and consistency in promoting teaching standards. Like the thoughts of T1S3, T2S2 shared,

I would say I don't really think they [GELD standards] align together; I think that the standards are little low-end capacity, phonemic awareness, and knowledge, and the children being able to learn, understand, learn to read and understand what they're reading.

These two educators highlighted a need for alignment among the GELD standards to promote effective lesson planning. However, alignment was only one of the challenges pre-k teachers shared concerning using GELD standards.

Six participants expressed the GELD standards were not specific enough. T1S2 expressed,

It's hard to use a GELD standard because of its form. My lesson is in my plans for the day for the students because I don't feel like those standards really embody what it means when you're trying to teach children their sounds.

Similarly, other participants noted a lack of specification among the GELD standards.

T1S4 shared a need for more clarity on expectations of standards and delivery of practice.

T1S4 also noted:

Honestly, it [GELD standards] could be a little bit more specific. Like, for an example, before 48 to 60 months, it [GELD] says lessons differentiate sounds that are the same and different. There is also noticing isolating the initial and the end sound, which is, you know, all good and great. But there's not really any specific examples of that is what this looks like, this is what you know, this is how you can get from here to here, it's kind of is open to interpretation.

Overall, six of the 10 participants discussed a need for GELD standards to have more specific guidelines and instructions.

Four participants perceived GELD standards as ineffective, lacking depth. For example, T1S1 shared:

It's difficult when you have kids who can tell you the sound of each letter and blend, forming words compared to children who just simply aren't there yet. I don't have an issue with a structured curriculum, but I feel that any curriculum should provide the opportunity for creativity and allow teachers to adapt.

This is like the participants that expressed a desire for more specific guidelines; however, depth involves more. T1S5 shared:

I'm just trying to find a balance. I'm trying to go along with gels but at the same time trying to challenge the students at the same. At the same time, it's not easy when they [GELD] don't offer a lot of opportunities within that, within those standards. They don't have a lot of suggestions. So, we [teachers] just have to think of ways to extend learning.

Many participants shared that the lack of depth to the GELD standards left a gap in interpretation, and many teachers filled that gap of understanding with their own lessons and ideas they felt met the given standard.

Theme 2: Views on Literacy Incorporated into Lessons

Another prominent theme that emerged from the data analysis was participant views on how literacy was incorporated into lessons. All 10 participants offered information concerning differing views on effective means to incorporating GELD

standards into lesson plans. The practice of developing lessons based on standards is common in public education. For this study, participant views on standard incorporation included lessons that centered on reading activities, songs and videos, sounds, and vocabulary-related tasks.

Seven participants supported the incorporation of literacy skills into reading activities. For many of the participants, the incorporation of literacy skills involved interpreting the standards to match a reflective practice. For example. T1S4 shared, "a lot of times what I do is with literacy, I use project-based learning. And I also do author studies." T1S1 gave more examples of how literacy skills are incorporated, sharing "we also do daily messages, questions, and answers, read aloud. We try to incorporate in every area of the classroom." Literacy was also incorporated into other teaching aspects, such as through visual and musical components.

Six participants supported lessons of both songs and videos or sound. T1S1 shared that in the classroom, "we do a lot of silly songs writing game, rhyming games, really loud word building with blocks and daily journals." Similarly, T1S2 shared how certain videos are used to demonstrate phonetics. Concerning the Jack Hartman videos, T1S2 explained, "I like his phonics videos because a lot of times you can see him moving his mouth to show the kids how to, you know, produce letter sounds and what different letters sounds sound like." T1S5 offered similar lessons noting, "Oh, we sing songs. We sing songs. We play games. We read every day. And we do early morning messages where I try to encourage the children to sound out words that should be familiar to them."

Along with reading, music, and visuals, other tasks were mentioned as helpful in incorporating literacy skills.

Three participants shared literacy skills that could be incorporated into vocabulary-related tasks. Sight word cards are often used to reinforce common vocabulary words. T1S3 shared using sight words to incorporate literacy skills. T1S3 shared:

Even if we go outside, we are trying to find things that are relatable to what the topic is or what the theme is for that week or that month. So, we do like a lot of vocabulary picture cards. So, each lesson we have, they come with a different set of cards, vocabulary cards as we this week we're talking about animals.

Games can also be used as an extension of what is being learned in the classroom. T1S5 shared how they reinforce learning and incorporate literacy skills into take-home activities. T1S5 explained, "I always go back to author studies because that's what I really, really like to deal when it comes to literacy. This was a [top] 10 brain activity, where we had different words on the bingo sheet." These games offer parents and guardians an overview of what lessons children are learning and provide opportunities for learning reinforcement at home.

Theme 3: Teaching Perceptions of GELD Standards

Another theme that emerged from the data was teaching perceptions of GELD standards. All 10 participants offered perceptions about levels of awareness concerning the GELD standards. Levels of GELD standard awareness ranged from familiar to not familiar with the standards. Nine participants shared they were familiar with GELD

standards, while one participant was unfamiliar. Of the teachers that were familiar with the standards, some shared that training on the GELDs was required. T2S3 explained:

It's required that you have [GELD] training ... So, the Georgia GELD standards are like a set of standards that are supposed to be supposedly researched-based early learning standards for children's birth through the age of five. ... It helps teachers follow a set of standards to help further develop or develop skills in children of the age group.

Noting how GELD standards are similar to other state standards, T1S4 explained that "they're all pretty much the same. I was in [another state], where I received most of my education and most of my background. And so, a lot of that crossed over." T1S4 continued by sharing,

Yes, GELD standards are what, in my personal opinion, is a guiding point, definitely appropriate standards that guide teachers to teach children specific skills that they need to know, or they need to be able to grasp follow, show various examples in their own way.

Five participants shared their knowledge of GELD standards as focusing on improving literacy skills. For example, T1S2 explained looking at "GELD standards to make sure that I am, you know, keeping up with a pace and ensuring that my students are getting skills, physical development and motor skills and things like that, cognitive development." T1S2 summarized sharing, "If I'm 100 % honest, I just feel like those GELD standards are there more so to help develop." T1S4 shared thoughts on how GELD standards are helpful to educators. Concerning the GELDs, T1S4 noted they are

"appropriate standards that guide teachers to teach children specific skills that they need to know, they need to be able to grasp follow, show various examples in their own way."

Three participants noted GELD standards provide a standardized means to improving literacy skills. T1S3 explained how GELDs help through...

Music movement literacy, small group centers, phonological awareness, GELD standards are implemented throughout your whole entire year. Emergent literacy is something that we do on a daily basis ... it's incorporated only, to an extent, in the GELD standards. I don't feel like it's, supposed to be age-appropriate because your standards are implemented for most age groups. But I don't feel like it aligns.

Most participants were familiar with the GELD standards and shared how the standards can be used as a basis or guide for knowing which literacy skills to incorporate into lessons.

Theme 4: Views on Students and Levels of Literacy

Views on students and their levels of literacy were another theme that emerged from the data. All 10 participants offered opinions on what determines a measure of the level of literacy. Students enter pre-k programs are various stages of literacy development. For example, T1S1 shared how some students come to pre-k

With a very rich literacy background. They understand that each letter has a sound, and others [students], like I said, are just learning. Some of them don't even recognize every letter in the alphabet, so to speak. So, we're [pre-k educators] dealing with different levels of foundation.

Five participants shared reading words determined achieved levels of literacy.

Identifying the level of literacy typically comes in the form of assessments. For example,

T1S5 shared:

In the beginning of the year, we assess the children to see what they know so far, a lot of the children already know their alphabet. But we go through the letter sounds with them and try to figure out where they are at. And we go from there.

Assessments can help pre-k teachers with developing future lessons and activities that reinforce essential literacy skills. Many of the participants considered reading words and sentences as demonstrating preparedness for entering kindergarten. T2S3 shared:

I have a total of 22 students in my class, and 16 of them are reading. Some of them are reading full-page books, age-appropriate books, and some of them are reading words off the books, which is still considered reading, whereas others are just sounding out the words on the page.

Five participants shared knowing letters and letter sounds determined achieved levels of literacy. T1S5 explained:

When we did our assessment, most of the children knew all the sounds to the letters, and we've actually started going on over prefix sounds. So, what does it sound like when you blend the T and H together? Or a C and L or a G and an R? So, GELDs do not tell you to do that necessarily. But, um, like I said, we go past and beyond those recommendations.

Feedback like this presents how pre-k educators are assessing children to determine what levels of literacy have been achieved. Educators can also identify areas of weakness or areas that may need reinforcement in the classroom or at home.

Theme 5: Teacher's Role in Improving Literacy Skills

The teacher's role in improving literacy skills was another theme that emerged from the data. All 10 participants offered feedback concerning a teacher's role in teaching literacy skills. Some of the roles of an educator that were discussed included collaboration with teachers and families, research, and the use of different and challenging activities. Promoting literacy is essential in the classroom and is a responsibility of pre-k educators. Stressing the role of improving literacy skills, T1S1 explained:

I feel as though when I teach class, most of the time it's at least half of the children have a strong foundation or at least have been introduced to some form of literacy on a regular occasion. Yeah. Okay. So, I feel like teachers need to be as creative as possible, as long as they're staying within state guidelines. And what they're doing is developmentally appropriate. And I feel that they need to use every opportunity to incorporate literacy, not just in the reading center or in the library, but all out the classroom.

Similarly, T1S5 shared the importance of using every opportunity inside and outside of the classroom to improve literacy skills. T1S5 explained:

I feel that teachers can use every opportunity, and every center throughout the classroom throughout the day, to incorporate literacy, it does not matter where

you are, if you're in the math learning area, or the science learning area. They also need to collaborate with parents and caregivers, so that they can get them involved as well, because it's also it's important that it's not just happening at school, that they understand this, and your child is learning to read.

These ideas on working with other teachers, caregivers, and parents were also supported by other participants. Five participants stressed the importance of collaboration between the teacher and the families of the students. For example, T2S3 talked about how "teachers should share more ideas together. They should collaborate. They should be on the same page of understanding what it is that students need in areas of awareness." Other participants also talked about working with others to promote and improve literacy skills. T1S3 shared:

I feel that teachers need to collaborate more, especially with kindergarten teachers, so that the transition is manageable and easier. Because I'm friends with kindergarten teachers, I've worked with kindergarteners, and I see that some pre-K students or teachers are not on the same page.

Three participants noted that research was essential to improving literacy skills among students, and four participants shared using challenging activities could improve literacy skills. For example, T1S1 shared:

I feel like teachers need to be as creative as possible, as long as they're staying within state guidelines. And what they're doing is developmentally appropriate.

And I feel that they need to use every opportunity to incorporate literacy, not just in the reading center or in the library, but all out the classroom.

T2S2 also emphasized the importance of using various learning opportunities to promote literacy. T2S2 explained, "I think by just pushing it out more, pushing off for phonemic openness ... more throughout the day. Speaking to the kids more, breaking down their words, reading or ... just seeing words." Many participants noted how the teacher's role is to recognize opportunities that can be used to incorporate and improve upon literacy skills.

Theme 6: Teacher Views about the Curriculum with Emphasis on Incorporating Emergent Literacy

The final theme to emerge from the data was teacher's views on curriculum with an emphasis on incorporating emergent literacy skills. Six participants shared views on topics such a problem of following structured curriculum, Frog Street curriculum, and other curriculums. Some of the participants shared a set curriculum was not always necessary to help children learn essential literacy skills. For example, T1S2 shared:

I am not in public school, and I have been teaching early literacy for students for the last 5 to 10 years. And like formally teaching as but to 10 years and so I have a pretty good idea of what I'm doing, and I do not have a formal curriculum that I follow, I just kind of go off of past experience and students. So, just kind of, you know, assess the students, see where they are and meet them there, and move them forward.

Another participant explained how one specific curriculum might not be a solution for all schools, or every pre-k program. T1S3 explained:

Every school uses something different, or some schools don't use curriculums that often in schools where we have not used the curriculum. We use Frog Street curriculum, and I think it does a pretty decent job teaching emergent literacy or phonemic awareness to the students. It provides great examples that challenges the students, and I think it readies them. It teaches them big words, words of the week, it teaches us how to show how to break down the word, or word throughout the week teaches the meanings of the words. And it also provides small group exercises so that the students can go into their groups and complete tasks on their own, in relation to that phenomenal awareness, exercise activity, or activity.

At a different school, another participant shared thoughts on Frog Street curriculum and using a set curriculum in general. T1S5 shared:

We have a Frog Street curriculum, but I'm not necessarily following a structured curriculum all the time. Okay, because like I said, we do make adaptations, and we extend learning beyond that because the issue that I spoke about with GELDs, it's pretty common, and most pre-k curriculums as well. They don't extend the knowledge beyond.

Although many pre-k teachers were familiar with set curriculum, such as Frog Street, not every educator had the same experiences. T2S4 explained how standards were the driving force of teaching, not set curriculums. T2S4 explained:

We don't really have a set curriculum. If we do. I don't know about it. But our directors or not, our director is not strict on a curriculum ... So just making sure we complete our lesson plans and implement the GELD standards because it's

required by to have GELD standards listed in your lesson plans. I don't know of any curriculums; I would say that specify that they have a detailed focus on phonemic awareness. So, I can't say that I would know one that would actually align well with the GELD standards or that would incorporate or have a specific section in awareness.

Evidence of Trustworthiness

Trustworthiness credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability were all critical to this study. Full descriptions, peer review, and triangulation were all used in matters of trustworthiness, validity, and credibility (see Creswell, 2012). I presented a detailed description of the data to describe my findings (see Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Through my detailed description, other readers will be able to evaluate the appropriateness of transferring my findings to future research on The GELD standards, curriculums, and early literacy activities. The context of the study was described to assist the reader in determining the transferability of the results from this study.

Credibility

Credibility was established by using a member checking process and including an expert reviewer to inspect the analysis. After having an expert reviewer sign the confidentiality form, she was elicited to review the codes, themes, and findings from the data analysis to check for any biases that may have occurred during the data analysis process. My notes and presumptions provided information about the phenomenon.

Journaling presented a form of reflection and allowed me to review my reactions and thoughts, thus helping me keep personal bias in check.

Transferability

Transferability is a common method used to assess trustworthiness in qualitative research (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Transferability is achieved when the reader, not involved in the research, can identify, and see what is being read (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). The initial themes and thematic data were reviewed through an expert reviewer for understanding. The expert reviewer helped to establish credibility and trustworthiness in the data analysis process. There was a clear audit trail with a defined process for data gathering and incremental thematic analysis procedures to support the transferability and confirmability of the study.

Dependability

To address dependability, I ensured the data drawn from the interview questions was reliable, considering its relevance to the research question. The interview questions were aligned with the research questions. Member checking was used to address the accuracy of the reported findings based on participant interviews. An expert reviewer reviewed and examined the findings, establishing research dependability.

Confirmability

I established confirmability in this study, creating an audit trail by detailing the research process and recording interviews. I practiced reflexivity by keeping a journal, which was helpful in identifying codes and emerging themes and analyzing the data. I also ensured confirmability by interpreting the results from the responses of the participants, avoiding biases to understand how the participants' responses aligned with the research question.

Summary

In Chapter 4, I discussed the setting, data collection, and methods for data analysis. Also discussed are the results of the study, as well as evidence of trustworthiness. This qualitative study addressed an existing gap in educational practice regarding pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district concerning the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD Standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. The research setting included five pre-k programs located in the state of Georgia. Each participant was a certified educator with a CDA, a bachelor's, or a master's degree in education. Interviews were conducted with 10 participants, two from each of the five schools. This chapter presented the findings from the interviews and presented the six themes that emerged from the data analysis. Results of this study showed that teachers feel more support is needed in the form of phonemic awareness. In Chapter 5, I will discuss an explanation of the findings, limitations of the study, recommendations for further research, and the potential of social change.

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

Applying early literacy interventions, such as state standards, with an expressed concern in phonemic awareness can help pre-k educators help students improve early literacy skills. The problem this study focused on was how some pre-k students behind in emergent literacy skills face challenges achieving literacy success once they reach kindergarten. The purpose of this basic qualitative study was to explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. I explored educators' perspectives using the research question "What are pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD Standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness?" Using a basic qualitative approach supported exploring educator perspectives and alternative points of view. This chapter presents a discussion of the findings, limitations to the study, recommendations for future practitioners, recommendations for future research, implications of the findings, and a conclusion.

Interpretation of the Findings

Saracho (2017) showed that strategies and activities educators use in lessons can improve children's literacy. A basic qualitative approach using semistructured interviews helped with understanding the perspectives of early childhood educators. Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory, highlighting the use of the ZPD, is operationalized as pre-k teachers incorporate GELD standards into teaching. The ZPD model was evident in the

findings as educators identified children's needs to experience developmentally modeled and appropriate literacy instruction (Hume et al., 2016). Hume et al. (2016) explained the focus of ZPD involves allowing children to become self-regulated learners by teachers assisting and guiding the learner's intellectual developments through planned collaborative activities for phonemic awareness. Findings aligned to Vygotsky's sociocultural theory and the ZPD model by educators facilitating educational activities, supporting student connections to past experiences, and encouraging social connections (Veraksa et al., 2016). All participants noted using and incorporating learning standards for phonemic awareness activities.

The research interviews offered insight into the views of pre-k educators concerning implementing teaching standards. The semistructured interview responses were transcribed and analyzed. Six themes emerged from data analysis: (a) challenges of implementing GELD standards, (b) ways literacy is incorporated into lessons, (c) teaching perceptions of GELD standards, (d) views on students and levels of literacy, (e) the teacher's role in improving literacy skills, and (f) teacher views about the curriculum that has an emphasis on incorporating emergent literacy. Themes from the data analysis were presented in the findings (see Chapter 4); however, a summary and interpretation of the findings are presented below.

Theme 1: Challenges of Implementing GELD Standards

Challenges to implementing standards emerged as a theme and was supported by the findings from the interviews. Berrill (2018) stressed the importance for students to have a strong foundation of literacy skills. Berrill also noted a need for educators to identify and teach emergent literacy skills, such as phonemic awareness, to support educational success. In the current study, participant findings reflected the challenges of implementing GELD standards, including a lack of phonemic awareness among the standards, standards were not specific enough, and standards were perceived as ineffective and lacked depth. This disconfirmed those ideas of Nguyen et al. (2018), who noted educators can better facilitate emergent literacy with access models such as the GELD standards.

Saracho (2017) noted the importance of implementing standards that support phonemic awareness. Just as Saracho emphasized vigorous language development opportunities are needed to guide students into becoming competent readers, participant educators of my study noted a lack of depth to the GELD standards preventing the implementation of cultivated lessons. Phonemic awareness, a subcategory under phonological awareness, is not specifically listed within the GELD standards. Therefore, pre-k educators are expected to ensure the success of phonemic awareness under the CLL.6 teaching standard. This lack of defining phonemic awareness standard was reflected in the data provided by the study participants. Eight participants shared they filled that gap of understanding with lessons and activities that reflect the given standard. Findings of pre-k educators filling the gaps among GELD standards with reflective lessons confirms the research of McLeod (2019), who noted the educator's knowledge of a child's ZPD (the distance between an individual's current level of intelligence and their potential intellectual level) assists with scaffolding early learning activities in the educational setting.

Theme 2: Views on Literacy Incorporated into Lessons

Research findings highlighted pre-k teacher views on literacy incorporated into lessons. Piesta et al. (2020) shared that when educators teach and support children's literacy development, student's language and literacy knowledge should be considered. In my study, participants shared various views on how literacy should be incorporated into lessons. All participants shared differing views on effectively incorporating GELD standards into lesson plans. Considering the influence of state standards and policies, Jung and Han's (2013) research supported recognizing the guidance implications of mandated practices. Jung and Han reported teachers, guided by mandated practices, who applied more effort when teaching literacy approaches yielded better reading results from their students. Similarly, participants from the current study shared examples of lessons centered on reading activities, songs, and videos, sounds, and vocabulary-related tasks.

Teachers create learning opportunities using vocabulary, fluency, comprehension, phonics, and phonemic awareness skills (Snow & Matthews, 2016). Similarly, Farrell and Ives (2014) shared effective educators recognize the importance of practicing early literacy lessons from evidence-based research. Snow and Matthews (2016) noted that effective teachers use various recommended instructional methods for teaching literacy and providing opportunities for learning reinforcement at home. In my current study, two participants explained how some lessons and activities were presented to parents to demonstrate lessons their children were learning. Participants also shared the importance of providing parental opportunities for educational reinforcement activities at home. The

results of this theme confirm the findings of Vygotsky (1978), who theorized a young child can obtain more knowledge by interacting with peers, teachers, and parents.

Theme 3: Teaching Perceptions of GELD Standards

Teaching perceptions of GELD standards emerged as a theme from the data. According to the NAEYC (2019), educators should be aware of key elements and standards when creating learning environments that are interactive, challenging, and supportive. Often, educators participate in professional development to learn about standards and essential learning tools that benefit both teachers and students (Egert et al., 2018). Awareness of teaching standards is important for every educator to gauge the progress and learning expectations of students. For my study, only one participant shared little knowledge and awareness concerning the GELD standards. Levels of GELD standard awareness ranged from familiar to not familiar. Participants referenced knowledge of the GELD standards as a guide for incorporating literacy skills into lessons. These findings extend the research of Perry et al. (2018) who explained a child's literacy gain is gathered by learning during their social interactions or from their home environments.

Theme 4: Views on Students and Levels of Literacy

Views on students and their literacy levels were a theme that emerged from the data of the current study. Past researchers, such as Setiawan (2017), highlighted how students' education levels in early childhood were related to a teacher's creativity levels.

All 10 participants offered opinions on what determines a measure of the level of literacy. Like the feedback provided by the study participants, Hume et al. (2016) explained

students need lessons that are developmentally modeled and offer appropriate literacy instruction compatible with a student's level of learning. The findings also support the framework of Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory that defines the ZPD. The ZPD supports a learning process presenting the distance between a student's current level of intelligence and potential intellectual level (Saracho, 2017). When determining a child's level of development (Eun, 2019), educators are essential to reinforcing appropriate literacy instruction. The ideas of Eun (2019) and Saracho (2017) are supported by the data from my study, as participants shared various methods that could be used to check for understanding and assess for growth in literacy levels. The results also contribute to the findings of Vygotsky (1978), who noted when students and teachers interact, they can create dynamic partnerships that encourage learning.

Theme 5: Teacher's Role in Improving Literacy Skills

Early childhood literacy teaching practices and techniques used by teachers in the classroom helps improve emergent literacy skills (Piesta et al., 2020). Teaching standards provide a foundation for educational curriculum (Cress & Holm, 2017). In their research, Cress and Holm (2017) stressed the importance of using core standards, as implementing standards could assist educators with improving the pedagogical and developmental writing and literacy skills in primary education. Supporting the ideas of Piesta et al. (2020) and Cress and Holm (2017), the research findings support the teacher's role in improving literacy skills. The findings of the study did support collaboration between parents and educators was beneficial to student learning. Five participants stressed the importance of collaboration between the teacher and the families of the students.

Although parental involvement and support was not a focus of this study, all the pre-k teachers shared how promoting literacy was essential inside and outside of the classroom. The results contribute to the findings of Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory concerning the ZPD, where children need to experience developmentally modeled and appropriate literacy instruction (Hume et al., 2016).

Theme 6: Teacher Views about the Curriculum with Emphasis on Incorporating Emergent Literacy

Teacher's views on curriculum emphasizing incorporating emergent literacy skills was another theme highlighted by the participants. Views were shared on topics such as following structured curriculum, licensed curriculum, and other curriculums. Humphries et al. (2018) explained how teachers' attitudes about classroom instruction and curriculum could affect teaching practices. Tunmer and Hoover (2019) also supported establishing literacy skills in early childhood. There are various curriculum products and resources that are state-supported or research-based that educators use to present lessons. Tunmer and Hoover shared how educators should have access to a curriculum based on a conceptual framework, including cognitive development milestones. Seven participants shared a view on using a curriculum, supporting the importance of incorporating teaching practices and practical approaches to ensure literacy development through practices, curriculum, and early learning standards. The findings on educator support of literacy development using curriculum and standards confirm Vygotsky's (1978) cultural theory presenting that through active engagement, children learn the process of reading and knowledge then develops, ensuring long term academic success.

Limitations of the Study

Research design and careful planning are essential to a successful research study; however, limitations occur as part of every research process. Based on this qualitative research study, some limitations justified consideration. Limitations for this study included the type of study, methods, and participants. According to Malterud (2001), in qualitative studies, biases may present a limitation obligating the researcher to present data evidence findings without experience, opinions, and personal biases. To reduce the potential for bias in this basic qualitative study, I used a reflective journal to generate transparency through documenting my experiences, thoughts, opinions, and perceptions during the interview process.

In qualitative research, limitations are often beyond the researcher's control (Creswell & Poth, 2018). For this research, the design limitations included a small sample size and time constraints. One limitation was that the study was limited to one rural area of early childhood centers in the southern region of the United States, making the number of available teacher participants low. Another limitation was the capability to conduct interviews with participants. As the study had to be altered from the original plan for data collection due to COVID-19, face-to-face interviews were not conducted. Concerning the sample size, the study sample consisted of 10 pre-k teachers and was specific to pre-k teachers in a particular geographical location. Based on the sample size, a specific population, and the research design (qualitative), findings from this study may not be generalized to a larger population or locality.

Recommendations for Future Research

After conducting this study, I have four recommendations for future researchers. First, future researchers could explore assessment tools and implementation of literacy skills outlined in teaching standards. Saracho (2017) shared how the early childhood curriculum has evolved, presenting many language and literacy skills modifications. Saracho suggested that children's language and literacy development should mature through literacy skills practice, adult interactions, and a supportive learning environment. Using the ideas of Saracho, future research studies could focus on examining assessments of literacy skills to identify points of maturation and growth using implemented literacy skills.

Another recommendation for future research includes identifying strategies used by educators to address potential barriers to standards implementation. With a focus on state standards and policies, Jung and Han's (2013) research supported exploring the effects of mandated practices. Based on the findings from this qualitative study, further research studies could focus on how teachers might overcome potential challenges faced while implementing learning standards, and how educators could make phonemic awareness more relevant through using standardizations. Additional research regarding the support teachers need to implement learning standards successfully would be beneficial to early childhood education.

Another recommendation for future researchers includes examining the support pre-k teachers need to meet challenges implementing GELD standards for teaching literacy. Specifically, future studies could identify pre-k educator needs that support

learning by standards. Considering the research design and population, future researchers may conduct similar qualitative studies with different sample sizes, populations, or teaching standards. A quantitative study could also identify pre-k educator measures that would address the teaching needs to implement standards of practice. To generalize findings, future researchers could conduct a longitudinal study or increase the sample size of educators implementing teaching standings to promote literacy skills. The data from the current study offers original contributions to the field of early childhood education and existing literature. The study provides information relevant to pre-k educators and implementing learning standards. This study presents a basis for future research recommendations considering data, research design, and population.

Implications

Results from this basic qualitative study indicated pre-k teachers follow

Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory and ZPD model when implementing GELD

standards to teach phonemic awareness. The findings provided meaningful insights

concerning how pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the
support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD Standards while teaching pre-k

students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. The study findings may be useful to

pre-k administrators, pre-k teachers, and educational support staff. The findings revealed

that most pre-k educators are knowledgeable and aware of knowledge the GELD

standards. The themes that emerged from the participant interviews indicated that pre-k

educators recognize the importance of implementing literacy skills lessons, understand

how utilizing teaching standards (GELD) can be beneficial, and identified barriers to

utilizing specific standards. Implications highlight the findings on the support educators need to meet challenges implementing GELD standards. The following sections provide a presentation of theoretical and practical implications.

Literacy skills, along with language development, emerge early in life, and these skills continue to develop, which corresponds with the conceptual framework (Vygotsky's [1978] sociocultural theory) defining the ZPD (Saracho, 2017). McLeod (2019) explained how literacy is a skill cultivated with practice, such as literacy-related play, read-alouds, and other literacy experiences that explore a child's natural learning environment. Considering the concepts of ZPD, the pre-k educator participants shared instances of literacy-related activities and lessons that support the cultivation of literacy skills. Using the basic ideas of ZPD, educators can recognize the value in scaffolding early learning activities.

Professional development for pre-k teachers benefits both teachers and students (Egert et al., 2018). Results from this study indicated that pre-k educators would benefit from professional development and training that identifies and clarifies essential GELD standards. Professional development could improve the self-efficacy of pre-k educators, changing their outlook on literacy instruction. Having access to training and other educational support resources could help pre-k educators engage more in phonological awareness activities, prompting higher literacy achievement among students.

Conclusion

In early childhood, emergent literacy is one of the first stages of reading development, encompassing knowledge, skills, and outlooks (Save the Children, 2020).

Pyle et al. (2018) shared how essential understanding educators' perspectives is concerning pedagogical approaches, successfully enhancing the literacy skills of students. This study helped explore pre-k teachers' perspectives in a large urban school district regarding the support needed to meet challenges implementing GELD Standards while teaching pre-k students literacy, specifically phonemic awareness. Through an analysis of interview data, themes emerged relevant to understanding pre-k educators' perspectives concerning the support educators need to meet the challenges associated with applying the GELD standards when implementing phonemic awareness instruction.

Challenges to implementing standards emerged as a theme, and participant findings reflected the challenges of implementing GELD standards which disconfirmed the ideas of Nguyen et al. (2018), who noted educators could better facilitate emergent literacy with access models such as the GELD standards. Research findings emphasized pre-k teacher views on literacy incorporated into lessons, the second theme. The results of this theme confirm the findings of Vygotsky (1978) concerning how a young child obtains knowledge through interactions with peers, teachers, and parents. Teaching perceptions of GELD standards was the third theme that emerged from the data analysis. Pre-k educators shared the importance of using GELD standards as a guide for incorporating literacy skills into lessons, and these findings extend the research of Perry et al. (2018), who explained that a child's literacy gain is gathered by learning during their social interactions or from their home environments.

Views on students and their literacy levels was another theme that emerged from the data analysis, and participants shared various methods that could be used to check for understanding and assess for student growth in literacy levels. The results confirm the findings of Vygotsky (1978), who noted that when students and teachers interact, they can create energetic partnerships that encourage learning. The fifth theme concerned the teacher's role in improving literacy skills. The findings of the study support how a collaboration between parents and educators is beneficial to student learning, confirming Vygotsky's sociocultural theory concerning the ZPD of children's learning needs to experience developmentally modeled and appropriate literacy instruction in various settings (Hume et al., 2016). Teacher's views on curriculum emphasizing incorporating emergent literacy skills was the final theme stressed by the participants. Participants shared a view on using a curriculum, supporting the importance of incorporating teaching practices and practical approaches to ensure literacy development. The findings on educator support of literacy development using curriculum and standards confirm Vygotsky's cultural theory presenting children learn through active engagement.

All pre-k teacher participants shared how promoting literacy was essential inside and outside of the classroom. Incorporating teaching practices and practical approaches can ensure literacy development through practices, curriculum, and early learning standards. Pre-k educator participants noted the importance of implementing literacy skills lessons based on a thorough understanding of the required teaching standards (GELD) and highlighted the essential benefits of incorporating teaching practices and effective approaches to ensure literacy development.

References

- Amankwaa, L. (2016). Creating protocols for trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Journal of Cultural Diversity*, 23(3), 121–127.
- Austin, C. R., Vaughn, S., & McClelland, A. M. (2017). Intensive reading interventions for inadequate responders in Grades K–3: A Synthesis. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 40(4), 191–210. https://doi.org/10.1177/0731948717714446
- Bakken, L., Brown, N., & Downing, B. (2017). Early childhood education: The long-term benefits. *Journal of Research in Childhood Education*, *31*(2), 255–269. https://doi.org/10.1080/02568543.2016.1273285
- Baroody, A. E., & Diamond, K. E. (2016). Associations among preschool children's classroom literacy environment, interest, and engagement in literacy activities, and early reading skills. *Journal of Early Childhood Research*, *14*(2), 146–162. https://doi.org/10.1177/1476718X14529280
- Bashan, B., & Holsblat, R. (2017). Reflective journals as a research tool: The case of student teachers' development of teamwork. *Cogent Education*, *4*(1), Article 1374234. https://doi.org/10.1080/2331186X.2017.1374234
- Bassok, D., Latham, S., & Rorem, A. (2016). Is kindergarten the new first grade? *AERA Open*, 2(1). https://doi.org/10.1177/2332858415616358
- Beecher, C. C., Abbott, M. I., Petersen, S., & Greenwood, C. R. (2017). Using the quality of literacy implementation checklist to improve preschool literacy instruction.

 *Early Childhood Education Journal, 45(5), 595–602.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10643-016-0816-8

- Berrill, D. (2018, April 25). *Learning to read: The importance of both phonological and morphological approaches*. Learning Disabilities Association.

 https://www.ldatschool.ca/phonological-morphological-approaches/
- Beschorner, B., & Woodward, L. (2019). Long-term planning for technology in literacy instruction. *Reading Teacher*, 73(3), 325–337. https://doi.org/10.1002/trtr.1828
- Betawi, A., & Jabbar, S. (2019). Developmentally appropriate or developmentally inappropriate, that's the question: Perception of early childhood pre-service teachers at The University of Jordan. *International Journal of Adolescence and Youth*, 24(1), 40–50. https://doi.org/10.1080/02673843.2018.1458633
- Bianchi, G. (2019). *ICT as a tool and a resource in teaching English: A study of teachers' motivations and attitudes towards using ICT in the English classroom*[Student thesis, University of Gavle]. DiVA portal. http://www.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:1369716/FULLTEXT01.pdf
- Bluiett, T. (2018). Ready or not, play or not: Next steps for sociodramatic play and the early literacy curriculum: A theoretical perspective. *Reading Improvement*, 55(3), 83–88.
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V., (2019). Reflecting on reflexive thematic analysis. *Qualitative**Research in Sport, Exercise and Health, 11(2), 589-597.
- Brown, C., Feger., B., & Mowry, B. (2015). Helping others understand academic rigor in teachers' developmentally appropriate practices. *Young Children*, 70(4), 62–69. https://doi.org/10.2307/ycyoungchildren.70.4.62

- Bruner, J. S. (1981). The social context of language acquisition. *Language* & *Communication*, 1(2–3), 155–178. https://doi.org/10.1016/0271-5309(81)90010-0
- Bulat, J., Dubeck, M., Green, P., Harden, K. K., Henny, C. E., Mattos, M. L., Pflepsen, A. A., Robledo, A., & Sitabkhan, Y. (2017). What works in early grade literacy instruction. RTI Press. https://doi.org/10.3768/rtipress.2017.op.0039.1702
- Caron, B., Kendall, R., Wilson, G., & Hash, M. (2017). *Taking on the challenge:**Building a strong foundation for early learning. AEM Corporation.

 https://www.researchconnections.org/childcare/resources/35806
- Castillo-Montoya, M. (2016). Preparing for interview research: The interview protocol refinement framework. *Qualitative Report*, 21(5), 811–831.
- Cebolla-Boado, H., Radl, J., & Salazar, L. (2016). Preschool education as the great equalizer? A cross-country study into the sources of inequality in reading competence. *Acta Sociologica*, 60(1), 41–60. https://doi.org/10.1177/0001699316654529
- Colker, L. J., & Koralek, D. J. (2018). *High-quality early childhood programs: The what, why, and how.* Redleaf Press.
- Connor, C. M. (2016). A lattice model of the development of reading comprehension.

 Child Development Perspectives, 10(4), 269–274.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/cdep.12200
- Connor, C. M., Morrison, F. J., & Slominski, L. (2006). Preschool instruction and children's emergent literacy growth. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 98(4), 665–689. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0663.98.4.665

- Copple, C. E, & Bredekamp, S. (Eds). (2008). Developmentally appropriate practice in early childhood programs: Serving children from birth through age 8 (3rd ed.).

 National Association for the Education of Young Children.
- Cress, S. W., & Holm, D. T. (2017). Demystifying the common core in kindergarten writing. *Journal of Education and Learning*, *6*(4), 92–99.

 https://doi.org/10.5539/jel.v6n4p92
- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2018). *Qualitative inquiry & research design: Choosing among five approaches* (4th ed.). Sage Publications.
- D'Agostino, J. V., & Rodgers, E. (2017). Literacy achievement trends at entry to first grade. *Educational Researcher*, 46(2), 78–89. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189x17697274
- Darling-Hammond, L., Bae, S., Cook-Harvey, C. M., Lam, L., Mercer, C., Podolsky, A., & Stosich, E. L. (2016). *Pathways to new accountability through Every Student Succeeds Act*. Learning Policy Institute.

 https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/sites/default/files/product-files/Pathways New-Accountability Through Every Student Succeeds Act 04202016.pdf
- Dekalb County School District. (2020). *Pre-Kindergarten*. DeKalb County Board of Education. https://www.dekalbschoolsga.org/pre-k/
- DiLoreto, M., & Gaines, T. (2016). An investigation of discrepancies between qualitative and quantitative findings in survey research. *International Journal of Learning*,

 Teaching and Educational Research, 15(12), 145–154.

- Dougherty Stahl, K. A. (2016). Response to intervention: Is the sky falling? *Reading Teacher*, 69(6), 659-663.
- Dunks, J. (2018). Ready for literacy instruction: A case study of initial educators' perceptions of their teacher preparation program [Doctoral dissertation, Concordia University]. ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global.
- Dynia, J. M., Brock, M. E., Logan, J. A. R., Justice, L. M., & Kaderavek, J. N. (2016).

 Comparing children with ASD and their peers' growth in print knowledge. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 46(7), 2490–2500.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-016-2790-9
- Egert, F., Fukkink, R. G., & Eckhardt, A. G. (2018). Impact of in-service professional development programs for early childhood teachers on quality ratings and child outcomes: A meta-analysis. *Review of Educational Research*, 88(3), 401–433. https://doi.org/10.3102%2F0034654317751918
- Ensar, F. (2014). How children construct literacy: Piagetian perspective. *International Journal of Secondary Education*, 2(2), 34–39. https://doi.org/10.11648/j.ijsedu.20140202.12
- Eun, B. (2019). The zone of proximal development as an overarching concept: A framework for synthesizing Vygotsky's theories. *Educational Philosophy and Theory*, *51*(1), 18–30. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131857.2017.1421941
- Falenchuk, O., Periman, M., McMullen, E., Fletcher, B., & Shah, P. S. (2017). Education of staff in preschool aged classrooms in childcare centers and child outcomes: A

- meta-analysis and systemic review. *PLOS ONE*, *12*(8), Article e0183673. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0183673
- Farley, K. S., Piasta, S., Dogucu, M., & O'Connell, A. (2017). Assessing and predicting small-group literacy instruction in early childhood classrooms. *Early Education* and Development, 28(4), 488–505. https://doi.org/10.1080/10409289.2016.1250549
- Farrell, T. S., & Ives, J. (2014). Exploring teacher beliefs and classroom practices through reflective practice: A case study. *Language Teaching Research*, 19(5), 594–610. https://doi.org/10.1177/1362168814541722
- Fonseca, M. (2017). Smoothing out the bumps of transitioning to kindergarten. Preschool Development and Expansion Grant Technical Assistance.

 https://www.researchconnections.org/childcare/resources/35805/pdf
- Gallo-Fox, J., & Cuccuini-Harmon, C. M. (2018). The non-tested years: Policy's impact on early childhood curriculum. *Educational Forum*, 82(4), 475–490. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131725.2018.1461524
- Georgia Department of Early Learning. (2020). Welcome to the Georgia Early Learning and Development Standards (GELDS). Georgia Department of Early Care and Learning. http://gelds.decal.ga.gov/
- Gesell, A. (1940). The first five years of life. Harper & Bros.
- Graham, J. & Kelley, S. (2018). How effective are early grade reading interventions? *Policy Research Working Paper*.

- $\frac{http://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/289341514995676575/pdf/WPS8292}{.pdf}$
- Groth, K. (2020). In what ways can phonemic awareness skills be targeted strategically in early childhood classrooms to support healthy developmental growth? [Master thesis, Concordia University]. Concordia University Archives.

 https://digitalcommons.csp.edu/teacher-education_masters/24/
- Han, J., & Neuharth-Pritchett, S. (2019). Effects of receiving multiple early intervention services on children's language, literacy, and general development. *Early Child Development and Care*, 189(4), 541–554.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/03004430.2017.1331220
- Haslip, M. (2018). The effects of public pre-kindergarten attendance on first grade literacy achievement: A district study. *International Journal of Child Care and Education Policy*, 12, Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40723-017-0040-z
- Haslip, M. J., & Gullo, D. F. (2018). The changing landscape of early childhood education: Implications for policy and practice. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 46(3), 249–264. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10643-017-0865-7
- Hatfield, B. E., Burchinal, M. R., Pianta, R. C., & Sideris, J. (2016). Thresholds in the association between quality of teacher—child interactions and preschool children's school readiness skills. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 36, 561–571.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2015.09.005

- Heilmann, J., Moyl, M., & Rueden, A. (2018). Using alphabet knowledge to track emergent literacy skills of children in Head Start. *Topics in Early Childhood Special Education*, 38(2) 118-128. https://doi.org/10.1177/0271121418766636
- Hendi, N., & Aswami, A. (2018). Preschool English teachers' practices and early literacy instruction: Montessori vs. international preschool curriculum. *Malaysian Online Journal of Educational Sciences*, 6(2), 29–36.
 https://mojes.um.edu.my/article/view/12443
- Ho, E. S. C., & Lau, K. L. (2018). Reading engagement and reading literacy performance: Effective policy and practices at home and in school. *Journal of Research in Reading*, 41(4), 657–679. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9817.12246
- Holloman. (2019, August 23). *DeKalb to introduce new literacy program*. The Champion. http://thechampionnewspaper.com/news/local/dekalb-to-introduce-new-literacy-program/
- Hume, L. E., Allan, D. M., & Lonigan, C. J. (2016). Links between preschoolers' literacy interest, inattention, and emergent literacy skills. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 47, 88–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lindif.2015.12.006
- Humphries, M. L., Williams, B. V., & May, T. (2018). Early childhood teachers' perspectives on social-emotional competence and learning in urban classrooms.
 Journal of Applied School Psychology, 34(2), 157–179.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/15377903.2018.1425790
- Janssen, C., Segers, E., McQueen, J. M., & Verhoeven, L. (2019). Comparing effects of instruction on word meaning and word form on early literacy abilities in

- kindergarten. *Early Education and Development*, *30*(3), 375–399. https://doi.org/10.1080/10409289.2018.1547563
- Janssen, N., & Lazonder, A. W. (2016). Supporting pre-service teachers in designing technology-infused lesson plans. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 32(5), 456–467. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcal.12146
- Johnson, R. B., & Christensen, L. (2019). *Educational research: Quantitative, qualitative, and mixed approaches* (7th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Joo, Y. S., Magnuson, K., Duncan, G. J., Schindler, H. S., Yoshikawa, H., & Ziol-Guest, K. M. (2020). What works in early childhood education programs? A meta–analysis of preschool enhancement programs. *Early Education and Development*, 31(1), 1–26. https://doi.org/10.1080/10409289.2019.1624146
- Jung, E., & Han, H. S. (2013). Teacher outreach efforts and reading achievement in kindergarten. *Journal of Research in Childhood Education*, 27(1), 93–110. https://doi.org/10.1080/02568543.2012.739590
- Kalaycı, K., & Serra-Garcia, M. (2016). Complexity and biases. *Experimental Economics*, 19(1), 31–50. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10683-015-9434-3
- Kaminski, R. A., & Powell-Smith, K. A. (2017). Early literacy intervention for preschoolers who need tier 3 support. *Topics in Early Childhood Special Education*, 36(4), 205–217. https://doi.org/10.1177/0271121416642454
- Kinkead-Clark, Z. (2017). Early readers' perceptions of the value of literacy in their lives.

 Texas Journal of Literacy Education, 5(1), 57–70.

- Kostelnik, M., Soderman, A., Whiren, A., & Rupiper, M. (2019). *Developmentally appropriate curriculum: Best practices in early childhood* (7th ed.). Pearson.
- Krijnen, E., van Steensel, R., Meeuwisse, M., Jongerling, J., & Severiens, S. (2020). Exploring a refined model of home literacy activities and associations with children's emergent literacy skills. *Reading and Writing*, *33*(1), 207–238. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-019-09957-4
- Lerner, M. D., & Lonigan, C. J. (2016). Bidirectional relations between phonological awareness and letter knowledge in preschool revisited: A growth curve analysis of the relation between two code-related skills. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 144, 166–183. https://doi.org/1016/j.jecp.2015.09.023
- Lim, C. (2015). Meaningful literacy: The significance of enriched learning environments.

 *Practically Primary, 20(2), 38–40.
- Lin, Y. C., & Magnuson, K. A. (2018). Classroom quality and children's academic skills in childcare centers: Understanding the role of teacher qualifications. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 42, 215–227.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2017.10.003
- Lyngfelt, A. (2019). Digital text production as narrative: An analysis of text production in a multilingual classroom at primary school. *Educational Role of Language Journal*, 2019-1(1), 93–104. https://doi.org/10.36534/erlj.2019.01.09
- Madhawa, S., Hanafi, Z., & Yassin, S. (2017). Do preschool teachers' education affect their classroom practices and career paths? *International Journal of Education and Practice*, 5(6), 88–94. https://doi.org/10.18488/journal.61.2017.56.88.94

- Malterud, K. (2001). Qualitative research: Standards, challenges, and guidelines. *Lancet*, 358(9280), 483–489. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(01)05627-6
- Markussen-Brown, J., Juhl, C. B., Piasta, S. B., Bleses, D., Højen, A., & Justice, L. M. (2017). The effects of language-and literacy-focused professional development on early educators and children: A best-evidence meta-analysis. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 38, 97–115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2016.07.002
- Maureen, I. Y., van der Meij, H., & de Jong, T. (2018). Supporting literacy and digital literacy development in early childhood education using storytelling activities.

 International Journal of Early Childhood, 50(3), 371–389.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s13158-018-0230-z
- McLeod, S. (2020). *Lev Vygotsky's sociocultural theory*. Simply Psychology. https://www.simplypsychology.org/vygotsky.html
- Md-Ali, R., Karim, H., & Yusof, F. (2016). Experienced primary school teachers' thoughts on effective teachers of literacy and numeracy. *Malaysian Journal of Learning and Instruction*, 13(1), 43–62.
- Meacham, S. J., Meacham, S., Thompson, M., & Graves, H. (2019). Hip-hop early literacy in K-1 classrooms. *Reading Teacher*, 73(1), 29–37. https://doi.org/10.1002/trtr.1809
- Merriam, S. B. (2014). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation* (3rd ed.). John Wiley & Sons.
- Merriam, S. B., & Tisdell, E. (2016). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation* (4th ed.). John Wiley & Sons.

- Milburn, T., Hipfner-Boucher, K., Weitzman, E., Geenberg, J., Pelletier, J., & Girolamettoa, L. (2015). Effects of coaching on educators' and preschoolers' use of references to print and phonological awareness during a small-group craft/writing activity. *Language, Speech, and Hearing Services in School, 46*(2), 94–111. https://doi.org/10.1044/2015_LSHSS-14-0020
- Miles, M. B., Huberman, A.M., & Saldaña, J. (2014). *Qualitative data analysis: A methods sourcebook* (4th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Morrison, G. S. (2015). Early childhood education today (13th ed.). Pearson.
- National Assessment of Educational Progress. (2019). *Vocabulary results from the 2013*NAEP Reading Assessment. U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education
 Sciences. https://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch/pubsinfo.asp?pubid=2015016
- National Association for the Education of Young Children. (2009). *Developmentally*practice in early childhood programs serving children from birth through age 8

 [Position statement]. https://www.naeyc.org/sites/default/files/globally-shared/downloads/PDFs/resources/position-statements/PSDAP.pdf
- National Association for the Education of Young Children. (2019). NAEYC Early

 learning program accreditation standards and assessment items.

 <a href="https://www.naeyc.org/sites/default/files/globally-shared/downloads/PDFs/accreditation/early-shared/downloads/PDFs/accreditation/e

learning/standards_and_assessment_2019.pdf

Nguyen, U. S., Smith, S., & Granja, M. R. (2018). Helping early care and education programs assess family engagement practices and plan improvements: Results of

- the Georgia Family Engagement Planning Tool pilot. National Center for Children in Poverty. http://www.nccp.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/text_1215.pdf
- Oliveira, C., Lopes, J., & Spear-Swerling, L. (2019). Teachers' academic training for literacy instruction. *European Journal of Teacher Education*, 42(3), 315-334. https://doi.org/10.1080/02619768.2019.1576627
- Oplatka, I. (2020). Qualitative research as a public good: A review of Patricia Leavy's the Oxford Handbook of Qualitative Research. *Qualitative Report*, 25(4), 1087–1090. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2020.4698
- Ottley, J. R., Piasta, S. B., Mauck, S. A., O'Connell, A., Weber-Mayrer, M., & Justice, L. M. (2015). The nature and extent of change in early childhood educators' language and literacy knowledge and beliefs. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 52, 47–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2015.08.005
- Outlaw, J. K., & Grifenhagen, J. F. (2020). Supporting novice K-2 teachers' self-efficacy for literacy: Early literacy teacher induction for rural schools. *Literacy Research* and *Instruction*, 1-22. https://doi.org/10.1080/19388071.2020.1822474
- Parecki, D., & Slutzky, C. (2016). Exploring Pre-K age 4 learning standards and their role in early childhood education: Research and policy implications. *ETS**Research Report Series, 2016(1), 1–52. https://doi.org/10.1002/ets2.12099
- Park, Y., Chaparro, E. A., Preciado, J., & Cummings, K. D. (2015). Is earlier better?

 Mastery of reading fluency in early schooling. *Early Education and Development*,

 26(8), 1187–1209. https://doi.org/101080/10409289.2015.1015855

- Patton, M. Q. (2015). Qualitative evaluation and research methods. Sage Publications.
- Percy, S. (2019, December 1). Why early reading matters. Georgia Trend.

 https://www.georgiatrend.com/2019/12/01/why-early-reading-matters/
- Perry, L. K., Prince, E. B., Valtierra, A. M., Rivero-Fernandez, C., Ullery, M. A., Katz, L. F., Laursen, B., & Messinger, D. S. (2018). A year in words: The dynamics and consequences of language experiences in an intervention classroom. *PLOS ONE*, 13(7), Article e0199893. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0199893
- Piasta, S. B., Ramirez, P. S., Farley, K. S., Justice, L. M., & Park, S. (2020). Exploring the nature of associations between educators' knowledge and their emergent literacy classroom practices. *Reading and Writing*, *33*(6), 1399–1422. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-019-10013-4
- Putman, R. S. (2017). Technology versus teachers in the early literacy classroom: An investigation of the effectiveness of the station integrated learning system.

 *Educational Technology Research and Development, 65(5), 1153–1174.

 https://doi.org/.10.1007/s11423-016-9499-5
- Pyle, A., Poliszczuk, D., & Danniels, E. (2018). The challenges of promoting literacy integration within a play-based learning kindergarten program: Teacher perspectives and implementation. *Journal of Research in Childhood Education*, 32(2), 219–233. https://doi.org/10.1080/02568543.2017.1416006
- Ravitch, S. M., & Carl, N. M. (2016). *Qualitative research: Bridging the conceptual, theoretical, and methodological.* Sage Publications.

- Reutzel, D. R. (2015). Early literacy research: Findings primary-grade teachers will want to know. *Reading Teacher*, 69(1), 14–24. https://doi.org/1.1002/trtr.1387
- Rohde, L. (2015). The comprehensive emergent literacy model: Early literacy in context. Sage Open, 5(1). https://doi.org/101177/2158244015577664
- Rubin, H. J., & Rubin, I. S. (2012). *Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data* (3rd ed.). Sage Publications.
- Saracho, O. N. (2017). Literacy and language: New developments in research, theory, and Practice. *Early Child Development and Care*, 187(3-4), 299–304. https://doi.org/10.1080/03004430.2017.1282235
- Save the Children. (2020). *Emergent literacy: Investing early for exponential outcomes*.

 https://www.savethechildren.org/content/dam/global/reports/education-and-child-protection/edu-elm-13.pdf
- Schacter, R., Spear, C., Piasta, S., Justice, L., & Logan, J. (2016). Early childhood educators' knowledge, beliefs, education, experiences, and children's language and literacy-learning opportunities: What is the connection? *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, *36*, 281–294. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2016.01.008
- Setiawan, R. (2017). The influence of income, experience, and academic qualification on the early childhood education teachers' creativity in Semarang, Indonesia.

 International Journal of Instruction, 10(4), 39–50.

 https://doi.org/10.12973/iji.2017.1043a
- Shea, M., & Roberts, N. (2016). FIVES: An integrated strategy for comprehension and vocabulary learning. *Journal of Inquiry and Action in Education*, 8(1), 95–108.

- Sheridan, S. R. (2009). *Saving literacy: How marks change minds*. A Guide for Professional Caregivers. Online Submission.

 https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED514424.pdf
- Sheridan, S., & Gjems, L. (2017). Preschool as an arena for developing teacher knowledge concerning children's language learning. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 45(3), 347–357. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10643-015-0756-8
- Siedman, I. (2019). *Interviewing as qualitative research: A guide for researchers in education and the social sciences* (5th ed.). Teachers College Press.
- Snow, C. E., & Matthews, T. J. (2016). Reading and language in the early grades. *Future* of Children, 26(2), 57–74. https://doi.org/10.2307/43940581
- Stewart, R. M., Martella, R. C., Marchand-Martella, N. E., & Benner, G. J. (2005).

 Three-tier models of reading and behavior. *Journal of Early and Intensive Behavior Intervention*, 2(3), 115-124. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/h0100308
- Suggate, S., Schaughency, E., McAnally, H., & Reese, E. (2018). From infancy to adolescence: The longitudinal links between vocabulary, early literacy skills, oral narrative, and reading comprehension. *Cognitive Development*, 47, 82-95. https://psycnet.apa.org/doi/10.1016/j.cogdev.2018.04.005
- Taj, J. & Ajjawi, R. (2016). Undertaking and reporting qualitative research. *Clinical Teacher's Tool Box*, 13(3), 175–182. https://doi.org/10.1111/tct.12552
- Terrel, P., & Watson, M. (2018). Laying a firm foundation: Embedding evidence-based emergent literacy practices into early intervention and preschool environments.

- Language, Speech, and Hearing Services in Schools, 49(2), 148–164. https://doi.org/10.1044/2017_LSHSS-17-0053
- Toews, S. G., & Kurth, J. A. (2019). Literacy instruction in general education settings: A call to action. *Research and Practice for Persons with Severe Disabilities*, 44(3), 135–142. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1540796919855373
- Tunmer, W. E., & Hoover, W. A. (2019). The cognitive foundations of learning to read:

 A framework for preventing and remediating reading difficulties. *Australian Journal of Learning Difficulties*, 24(1), 75–93.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/19404158.2019.1614081
- Veraksa, N., Shiyan, O., Shiyan, I., Pramling, N., & Pramling-Samuelsson, I. (2016).
 Communication between teacher and child in early child education: Vygotskian theory and educational practice. *Journal for the Study of Education and Development*, 39(2), 221–243. https://doi.org/10.1080/02103702.2015.1133091
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1978). *Mind in society: The development of higher psychological* processes (Revised ed.). Harvard University Press.
- Walker, D., & Carta, J. J. (2019). Intervention research to improve language-learning opportunities and address the inequities of the word gap. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, *50*(1), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2019.10.008
- Whitehurst, G. J., & Lonigan, C. J. (1998). Child development and emergent literacy.

 Child Development, 69(3), 848-872. https://psycnet.apa.org/doi/10.2307/1132208

- Whitney, C. R., & Candelaria, C. A. (2017). The effects of no child left behind on children's socioemotional outcomes. *AERA Open*, *3*(3). https://doi.org/10.1177/2332858417726324
- Yin, R. K. (2018). *Case study research and application: Design and methods* (6th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Zhang, C., Diamond, K., & Powell, D. (2015). Examining the content of head start teachers' literacy instruction within two activity contexts during large-group circle time. *Journal of Research in Childhood Education*, 29(3), 323–337. https://doi.org/10.1080/02568543.2015.1042124

Appendix A

Interview Protocol

Interview questions for teachers

Teachers will have 45-60 minutes of interview time, with an additional 30 minutes to review the interview transcript of their answers.

- 1. How many years have you worked in the field of early childhood education, and in what capacity?
- 2. How many years have you worked at your current position as a pre-k teacher?
- 3. What is your level of education?
- 3. How do you incorporate literacy into your classroom?
- 4. How familiar are you with GELD standards in the state of Georgia? How do you feel GELD standards align with your pre-k standards in areas of emergent literacy, specifically phonemic awareness?
- 5. Can you explain what the GELD standards are used for?
- 6. What are some challenges you may be facing implementing GELD standards into your daily lessons?
- 7. Describe some exercises you use with your students on phonemic awareness.
- 8. What challenges do you face in teaching phonemic awareness?
- 9. What structured curriculum do you use that has an emphasis on incorporating emergent literacy since most of your pre-k students come right from preschool programs? If there is not one, please explain what your opinions are on following a model to help align literacy teaching practices to the pre-k GELD learning standards.

- 10. Considering the students that enroll in your pre-k classroom, explain their levels of literacy performance. In what ways do you feel they are prepared to read basic words based on phonemic skills learned in pre-k following the GELD standards?
- 11. What can teachers do to help improve literacy skills, specifically phonemic awareness?

Thank the interviewee for their time and participation.